Early Childhood Development in Canada: Current State of Knowledge and Future Directions

A Discussion Paper for the Public Health Agency of Canada

Jennifer E. Enns, Marni Brownell, Magdalena Janus, and Martin Guhn

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS PAGE

Jennifer E. Enns and Marni Brownell are affiliated with the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy, Rady Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Manitoba.

Magdalena Janus is affiliated with the Offord Centre for Child Studies, Department of Psychiatry and Behavioural Neurosciences, McMaster University.

Martin Guhn is affiliated with the Human Early Learning Partnership, School of Population and Public Health, University of British Columbia.



Production of this publication has been made possible through a financial contribution from the Public Health Agency of Canada.



Public Health Agency of Canada

Agence de la santé publique du Canada

Table of Contents

Executive Summary
Introduction and Context4
1.1 Births in Canada5
1.2 Demographics of Young Children7
2. Income, Housing, and Labour Market Characteristics9
2.1 Household Income and Income Inequality9
2.2 Parental Education and Participation in the Labour Force10
2.3 Housing and Homelessness11
3. Family and Neighbourhood Context
3.1 Maternal Health
3.2 Family Relationships15
3.3 Neighbourhood Built Environment16
4. Health Services
4.1 Prenatal Care19
4.2 Primary Care20
5. Health Outcomes
5.1 Birth Outcomes
5.2 Infant and Child Mortality24
5.3 Children's Physical and Mental Health24
6. Development at School Entry27
6.1 The Early Development Instrument27
6.2 Other Tests of Academic Ability29
7. Policies and Programs Supporting Early Childhood Development
7.1 Interventions for Mothers of Young Children30
7.2 Interventions for Families
7.3 Strategies to Address Inequalities in Early Childhood Development
Conclusions
Strengths and Limitations of the Data Source
References

Executive Summary

This discussion paper aims to summarize and contextualize the current state of knowledge on early childhood development, based on the comprehensive collection of indicators presented in the Canadian Institute of Child Health's 2017 Profile on the Health of Canada's Children and Youth. Drawing on the most recent evidence available on child health and development from the prenatal period to school entry at the age of five, we describe how Canadian families' demographic characteristics, income and employment status, family and community characteristics, access to and use of health services, and health status impact on the early years of their children's lives. Major trends and inequalities are identified, and gaps in knowledge are highlighted in each of these areas. The final chapter presents an overview of current policies, programs and interventions that support early childhood development in Canada.

Key Findings

The majority of children in Canada are healthy and happy. Childhood illnesses are relatively rare, and most children are born healthy and remain so into adulthood. Many children have families that provide a warm and nurturing home environment and live in neighbourhoods and communities that offer the material and social supports children require to grow and thrive. Children living in Canada have access to universal health and education systems that rank among the best in the world. These resources help establish a positive developmental trajectory that sets them on the path to success. However, despite the many advantages granted to children in Canada, inequalities exist that impact early childhood development and present challenges to some families in ensuring their children have the opportunity to fully participate in society. The circumstances into which children are born determine, to a large extent, their exposure to physical and social environments that promote or compromise healthy development. Our synthesis of the data in the Canadian Institute of Child Health's Profile highlights how the following social determinants of health may impact on early childhood development: single parenthood; teenage motherhood; involvement with the child welfare system; being a newcomer to Canada (e.g., in the case of refugee families); lower household income; lower levels of parental education; poor housing quality; lower availability of quality childcare and early education services; and challenges accessing health and mental health services. Individually and in combination, these living conditions play a role in determining the health and healthy development of young children in Canada.

Conclusions

Ensuring the well-being of children is a shared responsibility in Canadian society. Significant investments have been made at the national, regional and local levels to help ensure that families facing challenging living circumstances have financial supports, parents are supported in fulfilling their role as nurturing caregivers, and children have access to resources and services that foster their healthy development. These investments were made based on a strong body of evidence for 'what works' to set children on a positive path of healthy development. Continued investment in research and evaluation will allow us to track progress and identify future areas for interventions toward health equity.

Introduction and Context

Creating a healthy, positive start for every child is a priority for Canada,¹ and our society has a responsibility to help ensure that children grow into healthy, happy and productive adults. While parents usually play the primary role in the nurture and care of their children, families operate within the context of their neighbourhoods, communities, workplaces, public institutions and political structures. Governments shape policies and invest in programs that support early childhood development so that each child has the opportunity to reach their full potential.

In 2018, a Profile on the Health of Canada's Children and Youth from birth to the age of 24 was released by the Canadian Institute of Child Health (CICH) in collaboration with the Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC). The Profile was developed by a group of more than 100 respected Canadian experts in the health and social sciences, who were tasked with identifying, evaluating, and consolidating key indicators of children's health and development. The resulting web-based resource is a comprehensive assessment of Canadian children's health and development, summarizing the current scientific evidence on Canadian children's well-being within the context of the policies and structural frameworks in which they grow and learn.

The Profile aims to promote a healthier society by providing information on Canada's child population, and by linking it to policies and programs that respond to the needs of Canadian families. This evidence-to-action approach is being advanced by PHAC through a number of its initiatives, including the Profile commissioned by PHAC. This discussion paper presents an overview of current knowledge on early childhood development in Canada to identify what is known and where evidence gaps remain. The paper builds on the Profile by describing the major findings, and discussing them in the context of recent and relevant peer-reviewed and grey literature. Trends, patterns and knowledge gaps are highlighted across Canadian jurisdictions. The paper concludes with an overview of policies, programs and interventions aiming to address inequalities among Canadian families. Selected examples illustrate key interventions and strategies acting at the individual, family and population level to advance and enhance action on early childhood development.

Chapter 1. Demographic Profile

Since the middle of the 19th century, Canada's population has experienced continuous growth.² In the 2016 Census, the total population of Canada was 35.1 million people, which represents a 4.9% increase from the previous Census in 2011. However, in recent years, several factors have contributed to slower growth, including the stabilization of birth rates and fertility rates, an aging population that has led to higher mortality rates, and changing trends in immigration and emigration.

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- Canada's population is growing, but birth rates are lower than in previous decades.
- In 2016, the highest birth rates in Canada were in Nunavut and the Northwest Territories.
- The average age of first-time mothers is increasing.
- About 15% of Canadian children live in single-parent families, which places them at higher risk of experiencing poverty than children in dual-parent families.
- Canada's newcomer population is growing.

1.1 Births in Canada

Birth and Fertility Rates

The national birth rate continues to contribute to the growth of the Canadian population, particularly in the Northern Territories. In 2016, there were 383,102 live births in Canada, and the average crude birth rate across all of Canada was 10.9 live births per 1,000 persons.² It was highest in Nunavut (25.8 births per 1,000) and Northwest Territories (15.3 births per 1,000), and lowest in Atlantic Canada (8.6 births per 1,000 in Newfoundland & Labrador).³ The average number of live births in Canada has remained relatively stable over the past 30 years. In 2014, the average national fertility rate was 1.6 births per woman.⁴ Overall, Canada's fertility rate has been relatively stable since the mid-1970s, and since that time it has remained below the replacement level of 2.1 births per woman (i.e., the number of children per woman necessary to ensure the replacement of a population, taking mortality into account). Fertility rates have been highest in Nunavut (3.0 births per woman) and lowest in Newfoundland & Labrador (1.4 births per woman).

Maternal Age

In recent decades, there has been a trend toward postponing childbirth until later maternal ages. In 2013, a larger proportion of babies were born to mothers aged 30-39, and a smaller proportion were born to teenage mothers aged 15-19 and mothers aged 20-29, compared to 2003.⁵ The average maternal age in Canada has increased from 27.7 years in 1991 to 29.9 years in 2013.⁶ While this change may seem insignificant, the present average maternal age is the highest on record for Canada, and there are important population health implications of increasing maternal age. From an obstetric perspective, older maternal age is associated with an increased risk of adverse

outcomes during pregnancy and at birth. For example, older women have a higher risk of gestational diabetes and pre-eclampsia, low birth weight and pre-term births, and miscarriage.7-9 Older maternal age is also associated with higher infertility,¹⁰ which may mean that older mothers have fewer children. Older parents with young children may experience a greater number of health problems as they age, or have less energy for family activities compared to younger mothers, with a lower likelihood of older grandparents being involved in their grandchildren's lives.¹¹ Several studies have shown that grandparental involvement in childrearing has positive impacts on child development and well-being; for example, young children in the Millennium Cohort Study who were cared for primarily by their grandparents developed larger vocabularies than those in formal childcare settings¹²; time spent with grandparents has also been shown to contribute to children's psychosocial development.¹³ While the full health, social and economic consequences of increasing maternal age have not yet been fully realized, the decision to delay childbearing may contribute to an increased burden for older parents. At the same time, some research suggests that older mothers may provide a more responsive family environment for their children,^{14,15} yet it remains unknown whether these effects extend into later years of child development and impact children's social and educational trajectories.¹⁵

There are also many potential benefits to delayed childbearing. The decision to delay childbearing may make it easier for parents (especially mothers) to achieve higher levels of education^{16,17} and employment,^{18,19} potentially allowing older mothers to reach a higher income level before the birth of their first child. As a result, children of older mothers may be more likely to live in families where one or both parents have secure employment and higher incomes compared to children of young parents.^{18–20} Higher household income is a social determinant of health that has been linked to many positive child development outcomes.^{21,22}

Teenage Mothers

The trend towards older maternal age indicates that there are proportionately fewer births to teenage mothers in Canada. While births to teenage women account for a small percentage of total births (just 2.7% in 2013),²³ they represent a substantial challenge to health and social services. Evidence suggests that, in the developed world, teenage mothers and their children are more likely than older mothers and their children to experience negative health and social outcomes during the course of their lives.^{24–26} For instance, teenage mothers have higher rates of mental health disorders^{27–29} and health-risk behaviours (such as smoking cigarettes or binge drinking).^{30,31} They also tend to have lower levels of incomes, socioeconomic status, educational attainment, and social support.^{25,29,32} Children of teenage mothers are at higher risk for adverse birth outcomes, such as prenatal death, premature birth, and low birth weight.³³ These children may also experience growth and developmental delays,^{34,35} have higher risk of accidental injury and neglect,³⁶ and struggle academically, further limiting potential opportunities for achieving high levels of education, employment, and financial security.³¹

It is important to acknowledge that many teenagers are warm, nurturing parents, who choose to become parents at a young age for personal, cultural or familial reasons. Yet other teenage parents come from challenging circumstances that may be made more difficult through the experience of having and raising children at a young age. Some teenage parents may face poor health, social, and economic outcomes and require support to excel at creating a positive parenting environment for their children.^{25,28}

1.2 Demographics of Young Children

In 2016, there were over 2.3 million children aged 0-5 living in Canada.³⁷ These children accounted for 6.5% of the Canadian population overall, although they made up a slightly smaller proportion in families living in the Maritime Provinces (5.2% to 5.6%) and a slightly larger proportion in families living in the Prairie Provinces (7.7% to 8.1%), Northwest Territories (8.8%) and Nunavut (13.1%).³⁸

Ethnocultural Diversity

Immigration is a major source of Canada's growing population, and continues to contribute to the country's ethnocultural diversity.³⁹ Canada's immigration policy views immigration as an asset to the its social, cultural and economic vitality.^{40,41} Changing patterns of immigration and fertility have contributed to the demographic growth of young children from visible minorities,³⁹ which is likely to influence how Canada's future demographic profile will be shaped.

Research has shown that immigrants often arrive to Canada in better health than those born in this country,⁴² which is a phenomenon known as the 'healthy immigrant effect.'⁴³ However, some immigrant families, particularly refugee families from conflict settings, who were living in substandard conditions, and who may not have had access to health care, may face challenges to their health and social well-being as they settle into life in Canada. For example, they may encounter language barriers, have difficulty navigating the healthcare system or finding appropriate employment, and experience social isolation and/or discrimination.⁴⁴ These challenges can adversely impact the physical and emotional well-being of individuals and families, as well as their socioeconomic status, and educational and vocational achievements.^{45–47} Effective needsdriven settlement services, including linguistically and culturally appropriate health and social services, can help newcomers to Canada integrate into their physical and social environments and provide stable and nurturing surroundings for their children.⁴⁴

Family Structure

In 2011, about one in five Canadian families had children aged 0-4.⁴⁸ Among these, 63% were led by married couples, and 22% were led by common-law couples.⁴⁹ Across all of Canada, 15% of children under age 5 lived in single-parent families. The proportion of single-parent families ranged from 12.5% in Quebec to 25% in Nunavut. The 2011 National Household Survey reports that 1,177,000 children under the age of 19 had parents who were divorced, separated, or did not live at the same primary residence.⁵⁰ Approximately 70% of these children lived at their mother's residence and 15% lived at their father's residence; 9% spent their time equally divided between the two.

Over the past 50 years, family structures in Canada have become increasingly diverse, influenced in part by social changes to structured gender roles, and facilitated in part by legislative changes, such as: the legalization of and improved access to birth control, the introduction of no-fault divorce legislation, and increasing participation of women and mothers in the workforce.³⁹ Although the proportion of married couples has decreased over time, this family structure remains

predominant in Canada.³⁹ The decrease in the proportion of married couples is largely attributable to a rise in common-law relationships, whose proportion has increased three-fold over the last three decades.³⁹

The proportion of lone-parent families has also increased over time.⁴⁹ Single parents may face more challenges than co-parenting couples. For example, mothers raising children on their own experience higher levels of poverty than families with other parenting structures (including those led by lone fathers), and are also more likely to live in poverty for longer durations.⁴⁹ Low pay and unstable employment are more common among lone mothers, and as a result they may have fewer financial resources to overcome the challenges their families face.⁵¹ Stress, high workload and economic strain combine to bring about higher risk of compromised physical and mental health for lone parents.⁵² The link between low income and children's mental, physical and developmental health has been well-established, and is thought to be at least partially explained by a lack of stimulating behaviours and home experiences among families experiencing poverty.⁵³ Children raised in lone-parent families may then also face a higher risk of negative health and social outcomes than their dual-parented peers.⁵⁴ Policies and programs that alleviate some of the financial stress experienced by lone parents are important supports for early childhood development.

2. Income, Housing, and Labour Market Characteristics

The well-being of children is in many ways shaped by the social determinants of health, which are defined by the World Health Organization as "the conditions in which people are born, grow, work, live, and age, and the wider set of forces and systems shaping the conditions of daily life."⁵⁵ Among the social determinants of health, socioeconomic status is a fundamental determinant that is intricately intertwined with other factors. Socioeconomic status is a complex and multifaceted concept that is often captured and reported using household income. The life-long stepwise association between income and a range of children's developmental health outcomes is so strong and consistent that it has been termed a "gradient effect" and serves as a powerful illustration of inequalities in children's health and well-being within and between societies.⁵⁶

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- Household income is a particularly influential social determinant of early childhood development and life-long health.
- Housing is another influential determinant of children's developmental health. In 2011, 12.5% of Canadian households lived in inadequate housing.
- There is a lack of data in Canada on the prevalence of homeless children, mothers and families. Improved data collection and research are necessary to develop interventions to end homelessness for families with children.

2.1 Household Income and Income Inequality

Household income is well-established as a particularly influential social determinant of health.⁵⁷ Data on family income from the National Household Survey show that Canadian couples with children saw their median after-tax income increase by 6.6% (from \$85,400 to \$91,000) between 2000 and 2014,⁵⁸ but not all families have shared equally in that distribution. In 2015, 1.2 million children under 18 (or 17% of all children in Canada) lived in low-income households.⁵⁹ Compared to families with older children, families with younger children are more likely to be in a lower income bracket, and are more vulnerable to the negative effects associated with low income.⁶⁰ For example, studies from the US^{61,62} and Canada⁶³ demonstrate that children living in low-income families are more likely to experience adverse health outcomes, have lower educational achievement, and exhibit more behaviour problems than children in higher-income families.

Income inequality is intricately connected to the health of populations.⁶⁴ It is generally understood that greater income inequality within a country corresponds with poorer health in the overall population.^{65,66} Although individuals with the lowest incomes are most likely to experience the worst health outcomes, the negative impact of inequality is felt among all individuals⁶⁷: income inequality is linked to higher premature mortality, reduced social cohesion (the willingness of community members to cooperate with each other), and reduced social mobility (the ability of

families to rise out of poverty).⁶⁸ Income inequality at the population level can be expressed using the Gini coefficient,⁶⁹ which is a measure of the extent to which the distribution of income across a population deviates from a perfectly equal distribution. The Gini coefficient ranges from 0 to 1, with 0 representing perfect equality (all individuals have the same amount of income) and 1 representing perfect inequality (a single individual has all of the income). In other words, the Gini coefficient measures the size of the gap between the wealthy and the poor.

According to a report by the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), Canada experienced a large increase in the Gini coefficient between the 1990s and mid-2000s. In other words, income inequality increased substantially over this time period, resulting in 60% of Canadian families experiencing a decline in market incomes in constant dollars, while the top 20% did very well financially, widening the gap between lower- and higher-income families.⁷⁰ In 2015, the Gini coefficient for the population of Canada was reported to be 0.32, placing Canada in 13th place for income equality among 30 OECD countries.⁷¹ The OECD country ranked highest for income equality was Slovenia with a Gini coefficient of 0.25; the US ranked 22nd with a Gini coefficient of 0.39.

2.2 Parental Education and Participation in the Labour Force

Parental Education

Education is considered a key policy lever for reducing social inequalities within and between generations.⁷² Education empowers parents, and particularly mothers, to participate more fully in the workforce and in society, to improve their health literacy, and to provide a cognitively stimulating environment for their children.^{73,74} The latest National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth shows that in 64% of two-parent families with children under 6, both parents were either working or in school, while in 34% of two-parent families, only one parent was working or studying.⁷⁵ Among lone-parent families, 66% of parents worked or studied. Families living in urban settings were more likely than families in rural settings to have at least one parent who obtained a college or university degree.⁷⁶

Parental educational attainment is strongly associated with developmental outcomes for children. For example, children with less-educated mothers are more likely to have difficulty in the areas of language, vocabulary development, and phonological awareness.^{77,78} As they progress from preschool to elementary school, children whose parents have higher levels of education are more likely to perform well on a range of cognitive and social measures.⁷⁹ Maternal education has also been shown to have a protective effect on maternal mental health by indirectly improving developmental outcomes for children.^{80,81} Higher levels of maternal education may also have longer-term effects on children's academic ability, as they are associated with the higher likelihood that children graduate from high school.⁸²⁻⁸⁴

Mothers in the Workforce

The vast majority of Canadian women whose youngest child is less than six years old participate in the labour force. In 2016, 73.3% of women with children under 6 worked at a job outside the home.⁸⁵ This rate is a result of a sharp rise between 1976 and 1991, and then a slower increase until 2010, at which time it leveled off. In 2010, most working mothers in Canada who had

a child in the last 3 years took some form of leave.⁸⁶ Among these women, 83% took paid leave and 21% took unpaid leave, though these were not mutually exclusive. At the time of their leave, 21.8% of mothers were precariously employed. Precarious employment, which includes temporary employment and self-employment with no employees, is a social determinant of health that affects workers with high levels of uncertainty surrounding their compensation, scheduling, future employment, and advancement.⁸⁷ Among mothers with young children, an increase in precarious employment may reflect the high demands placed on women who divide their time between caring for their families and working outside of the home. Compared to individuals with greater employment security, precariously employed individuals tend to have lower incomes, and the terms of their employment can negatively impact their physical and mental health, creating further challenges for parenting young children.^{87,88} The overall percentage of Canadian workers who are precariously employed has risen over time, and may contribute to the income inequity that exists in Canada.^{87,88}

2.3 Housing and Homelessness

Housing is another critically important social determinant of health and well-being. The Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation uses the term 'adequate housing' to describe housing that doesn't require any major repairs, is suitable in terms of its size and the number of bedrooms available, and is affordable for the family living there.⁸⁹ Conversely, 'inadequate housing' refers to housing that may be cold, damp, moldy, overcrowded and/or unsafe. Families living in inadequate housing are described as being 'in core housing need'. In 2011, the majority of children in Canada had adequate housing, but 12.5% of Canadian households were in core housing need.⁹⁰ Individual jurisdictions in Canada ranged from 9.3% (Prince Edward Island) to 39% (Nunavut) of households being in core housing need.⁹¹

Adequate housing is considered a basic prerequisite for good health and early childhood development.^{92,93} There are multiple ways in which a family's housing conditions can impact a child's day-to-day well-being and development. These pathways include proximal factors (e.g., the physical adequacy and safety of the home environment) and more distal factors (e.g., the neighbourhood in which the home is located, and the school the child attends).^{94,95} Children living in crowded, inadequate or unsafe housing conditions are at increased risk of chronic and infectious diseases (including asthma and other respiratory illnesses),⁹⁶ and may suffer from malnutrition due to money being needed for housing-related costs.⁹⁷

Housing is intimately linked to household income and the financial resources available to a family. In families living in core housing need, parents are often burdened with stress, which poses challenges to maintaining positive relationships within the family, influences the mental and physical well-being of parents, and may even introduce a higher risk of negative parenting practices.^{98,99} Families living in inadequate housing may also have high residential mobility, which can have short- and long-term negative impacts on children's school achievement and socio-emotional development.^{100–103}

Homelessness and Emergency Shelter Use

The Government of Canada's recent report on emergency shelter use provides an overview of people experiencing homelessness in Canada.¹⁰⁴ In 2016, an estimated 235,000 Canadians

experienced homelessness, of which 27% were women and 19% were youth. While the number of people using emergency housing shelters has declined over the last decade, Canada's shelter system is still operating at over 90% capacity.¹⁰⁴ Earlier data show that almost 10,000 children under the age of 16 stayed in shelters in Canada in 2009, with their average length of stay over three weeks.¹⁰⁴ As concerning as these trends may be, there are no definitive estimates of the number of young children in Canada who are homeless, and there is a dearth of research on interventions to end homelessness for families with children.¹⁰⁵

Compared to children with permanent homes, children who are homeless experience many negative impacts on their health, including: hunger; delayed cognitive and emotional development; mental health problems; learning disabilities; and poor physical health including low birth weight, malnutrition, ear infections, and chronic illness.^{106,107} Early education is often interrupted and/or delayed for homeless children, and they are twice as likely as children with permanent homes to have a learning disability, repeat a grade, or be suspended from school.¹⁰⁸ Homeless and inadequately housed young children therefore face a high risk of poor developmental outcomes.

3. Family and Neighbourhood Context

Families are the first environments with which children interact from birth, and are critically important in providing stimulation, supporting health, and nurturing child development in the early years.¹⁰⁹ A 'family' in this context is considered to be a system in which the behaviours and relationships among all family members are interdependent, and each individual experiences impacts of the family environment. Families provide for children's physical needs, such as food, shelter and clothing; they teach children skills, values and attitudes to help them participate in society, and foster their self-esteem.¹⁰⁹ Certain characteristics of the family can have long-lasting impacts for children's health, social, and educational outcomes, such as the care received by the mother while pregnant, the mental health of the mother as primary caregiver, the parenting style employed by the primary caregiver(s), and the relationship between the caregiver and their children.^{109,110}

Young children are similarly influenced by more distal aspects of their environments outside of the family. Neighbourhoods and the communities in which children live can offer safe, enjoyable experiences, and empower them to expand their curiosity, self-reliance, and confidence.¹¹¹ Community resources, including opportunities to participate in leisure, cultural and recreational activities, and access to quality childcare and early childhood education programs, can enrich the lives of young children and help them grow into healthy, happy and successful adults.^{110,111}

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- The majority of expectant mothers in Canada have good prenatal health, eat well, and avoid harmful behaviours like smoking and drinking alcohol during pregnancy. To a large extent, expectant mothers also report good mental health during and after pregnancy.
- Most parents strive to create a warm and nurturing home environment and have positive relationships with their children; however, some families experience challenges, like living in poverty or experiencing poor mental health, which may make it difficult to maintain a positive home environment.
- Compared to other developed countries, Canada has relatively high rates of children in care of child welfare. The quality and availability of data on children in care needs to be enhanced.
- Opportunities for high quality child care services are important for healthy child development, but are not distributed equally across Canada. Families living in lower-income neighbourhoods, parents with low education, and immigrant families experience challenges accessing child care.

3.1 Maternal Health

Perinatal Health

Many maternal factors in the prenatal period, including nutrition and health behaviours, are important determinants of children's health in the early years. Examples include:

- **Folic Acid Intake**: Folic acid is an important nutrient in early pregnancy for lowering the risk of neural tube defects. Dietary guidelines are in place to ensure women of child-bearing age consume an appropriate amount of folic acid.¹¹²
- Alcohol Consumption: Maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy is an important risk factor for fetal development. Alcohol consumption during pregnancy can lead to Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD), a neurodevelopmental disability that affects learning, memory, and motor functioning, and causes deficits in social skills and communication.¹¹³
- **Cigarette Smoking**: The negative health effects of cigarette smoking during pregnancy is also a serious concern, as it has been linked to adverse outcomes including a higher risk of low birth weight, still births, spontaneous abortions, decreased fetal growth, premature births, placental abruption, and Sudden Unexplained Infant Death (SUID).¹¹⁴
- **Cannabis Use**: Cannabis was legalized in Canada in 2018. The effects of cannabis or cannabidiol (CBD) on pregnancy and child development are still unknown; however, some studies have linked cannabis use during pregnancy and breastfeeding to low-birth weight, preterm labour, long-term cardiovascular and mental health problems, and short- and long-term developmental and behavioural issues.¹¹⁵

The majority of pregnant Canadian women report that they have adequate folic acid intake and do not drink or smoke during their pregnancies. For example, 90% percent of Canadian women who responded to the Maternity Experiences Survey in 2007 reported that they took folic acid supplements during the first three months of their pregnancy.¹¹⁶ The National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth reported that in 2008 only about 11% of women in Canada had consumed alcohol while pregnant¹¹⁷ and only about 12% had smoked while pregnant.¹¹⁸ However, there remains a small proportion of women whose circumstances may make it difficult for them to adhere to a healthy lifestyle while pregnant. Living in a low income household, young maternal age, being a single parent, and having poor access to or a distrustful relationship with healthcare providers are all barriers to maintaining good prenatal health.^{119,120}

Breastfeeding

Breastfeeding is important for the nutrition, immunologic protection, growth, and development of infants and toddlers,¹²¹ and is recommended by the World Health Organization¹²² and by many Canadian organizations (e.g., Health Canada, PHAC, the Breastfeeding Committee for Canada, and the Canadian Paediatric Society) as the exclusive source of nutrition for the first six months, and for up to two years or longer with appropriate complementary feeding. Breastfeeding is not only associated with positive health outcomes for infants, but also decreases postpartum bleeding, protects the mother against certain cancers, and improves her bone health.^{121,123} Breastfeeding is also important in strengthening the relationship between mothers and their babies.

In the 2006/07 Maternity Experiences Survey, approximately 90% of Canadian mothers initiated breastfeeding immediately after giving birth.¹²⁴ At six months postpartum, 54% of mothers were still breastfeeding, but only 14% were breastfeeding exclusively,¹²⁵ falling well short of the World Health Organization's recommendation for exclusive breastfeeding during the first six months of life. Breastfeeding initiation was more common among older mothers, and continuing to breastfeed to at least six months was linked to mothers having higher income and higher education.¹²⁶

Maternal Mental Health

A mother's mental health during and after pregnancy plays a critical role in the developmental health of her children. In 2014, at least 60% of women of child-bearing age who completed the Canadian Community Health Survey reported that they were in very good/excellent physical¹²⁷ and mental health.¹²⁸ There was, however, a small downward trend in the number of women reporting good mental health from 2010 to 2014. Almost 9% of women of childbearing age reported having experienced a mood disorder in the past year, and they reported an upswing in the frequency of their mood disorders over the past seven years.¹²⁹ Maternal mood and anxiety disorders occurring during pregnancy and/or during the mother's post-partum period are linked to delayed growth, delayed cognitive development and behaviour problems in their children,¹³⁰⁻¹³⁴ providing impetus for better and broader integrated mental health supports to help ensure that children reach their full developmental potential.

3.2 Family Relationships

Parenting Style

Parenting style has a significant impact on the health and development of young children. A 'responsive' parenting style is an approach that allows children to safely explore their environment, and consistently applying this style of parenting has long been recognized as important for setting a child on a positive trajectory of healthy development.¹³⁵ Parental behaviours such as providing positive reinforcement, showing warmth and affection, and adopting consistent disciplinary strategies have been shown to prevent behavioural problems in children.¹³⁶ Creating a nurturing environment supports the development of academic competence and positive peer relationships, which, in turn, enhance children's well-being.^{137,138} Positive parenting strategies have also been shown to buffer poor outcomes in families experiencing adverse circumstances, such as financial strain or divorce.¹³⁹

In Canada, the majority (94%) of children under age 6 have positive interactions with their parents and experience a consistently positive parenting style.¹⁴⁰ Among respondents to the Survey of Young Canadians, only 11% of all children under 6 had parents who scored low on the consistent parenting style scale.¹⁴¹ However, certain circumstances make it challenging for parents to provide positive parenting environments, and these parents may require more supports to help nurture their children as they grow. Such circumstances may include stressors related to financial strain, high workload in lone-parent families, lack of social supports, lack of opportunity for education or employment, or (in the case of newcomer parents) language and cultural barriers, including social isolation.^{136,142-144}

Family Violence, Abuse and Neglect

At the opposite end of the positive parenting spectrum lies the potential for family violence, abuse and/or neglect of children. Family violence is a serious public health issue linked to a range of short-term and long-term physical, mental, cognitive and behavioural problems.¹⁴⁵⁻¹⁴⁷ In 2014, an average of 3.9% of respondents to the General Social Survey reported that they had experienced violence from their spouse or partner in the past five years.¹⁴⁸ The physical and developmental health effects of exposure to violence at home can last a lifetime.^{145,146} Infants and young children who experience violence at home may have trouble forming close parent-child bonds, experience mental health issues including mood/anxiety disorders, and have problems with peer relationships at school.

The consequences of child abuse and neglect are likewise devastating. According to the Canadian Incidence Study of Reported Child Abuse and Neglect, there were over 85,000 substantiated investigations of child maltreatment (abuse and/or neglect) in Canada in 2008; among these, 34% involved exposure to intimate partner violence and 20% involved physical abuse.¹⁴⁹ However, the true prevalence of cases of family violence and child maltreatment is difficult to measure, since reports to welfare services and hospitalization for injuries due to violence or maltreatment are likely only a small fraction of occurrences, while many others go unreported.¹⁵⁰

Children in Care of Child Welfare

The child welfare system in Canada is designed to protect children from violence and other forms of abuse and neglect by investigating allegations and reports, offering services to parents to help families stay intact, and supervising foster care for children who are removed from their homes. Child welfare agencies operate under provincial/territorial jurisdiction, which each have laws to help ensure the safety and best interest of children in that region. However, the negative effects of children growing up 'in the system' are well established. Children in care commonly experience poor developmental outcomes,^{151,152} high rates of mental health problems,^{153,154} and even high mortality rates.¹⁵⁵ The child welfare system has often been criticized for systemic issues,^{150,156} such as racism, including towards Indigenous peoples, and overly stringent criteria for removing children from their families.¹⁵⁷ Based on available data, there are indications that Canada has one of the highest rates of children in care among developed countries worldwide. Although the quality and availability of relevant data need to be enhanced, Canada's policies related to child welfare may contribute to these outcomes. The negative impacts of the child welfare system point to the need to assess current Canadian child welfare laws, which may not be achieving their intended purpose.

3.3 Neighbourhood Built Environment

In addition to the social context of the family, access to local neighbourhood resources (e.g. parks, community recreation centres), quality childcare and early education services shapes many experiences in a child's life.¹⁵⁸ In her 2017 Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, the Chief Public Health Officer also highlights how the built environment directly influences Canadian families' health and healthy living behaviours.¹⁵⁹ Communities and neighbourhoods can be

designed to make healthier choices easier, including making physical activity more appealing and accessible by connecting residential areas to commercial, educational and employment areas through walking and bike paths and good public transit, or by ensuring that gathering places and green space are available and accessible. The quality of the built environment in which a child lives is often closely linked to household income and is considered an important determinant for early childhood development.¹⁶⁰

Recreation and Play

The neighbourhood built environment influences opportunities for recreation and play, which in turn are important for promoting children's social cohesion, adaptability, and resilience in their early years.¹⁶¹ Recreation and active play help children improve their physical and emotional health, develop psychosocial skills, and improve their self-esteem.¹⁶² Recreation and active play also have the potential to prevent certain public health issues, such as the rise in sedentary behaviour and obesity that has occurred in recent decades.¹⁶³ Over 60% of young children in Canada regularly participate in unorganized sports or other forms of physical activity, including team-based sports, dance, gymnastics or martial arts.¹⁶⁴ However, young children who are members of visible minority groups, recent immigrants, and from low income areas are less likely than their peers who are not visible minorities, not recent immigrants, and not living in a low-income area, respectively, to participate regularly in organized recreational activities.¹⁶⁵

Child Care and Early Education

Research studies show that early childhood offers a 'window of opportunity' for setting positive child development trajectories,²² thus young children have much to gain from high-quality child care and early education systems. Child care and early education services are important components of the neighbourhood built environment and may include regulated centre-based child care and family (home-based) child care for infants, toddlers and nursery school or pre-school aged children. Early childhood development experts agree that a holistic, coherent system of care for young children should be a priority for Canada, especially since the majority of parents with young children now work outside the home.¹⁶⁶ The collective body of early childhood literature from the last 20 years demonstrates that quality early childhood services allow children to thrive in enriching environments outside of the home. Affordable child care and early education services also have the potential to increase female workforce participation among women with young children.

The cost of child care and early education programs varies wildly across the country, with the highest costs typically seen in Canada's largest urban centres (i.e., Toronto and Vancouver) and lower costs in the provinces of Prince Edward Island, Manitoba and Quebec.¹⁶⁷ In the above three provinces, provincial governments fund the operational costs of child care and early learning centres, which allows the centres to set more affordable maximum fees.¹⁶⁸ In addition, existing child care and education spaces in many Canadian cities and communities do not meet the demand. Wait lists are common, especially for spaces for infants and toddlers. Child Care Canada estimates that only 24% of children under age 6 are able to access a regulated full-time or part-time child care space.¹⁶⁶ Recent analyses show that children attending child care or early education programs are more likely to be from higher income than lower income families and from non-immigrant than immigrant families, and are more likely to have parents with higher education.¹⁶⁹ These findings

demonstrate how inequalities in access to child care and early learning services may be linked to socioeconomic status.

4. Health Services

The availability and quality of health care services are important determinants of health for young children. There are many aspects of health care that support and protect children across the continuum of development, including primary care, hospital care, and screening and prevention services. From the prenatal period through birth, postpartum and early childhood, access to quality health services is considered by many to be a basic human right. However, inequalities in access to health care exist across many populations in Canada. Social, economic and environmental factors such as ethnicity, socioeconomic status and citizenship are important determinants that affect the ability of individuals to access quality health services.¹⁷⁰

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- Canada's standard of prenatal care ranks high globally, with almost 95% of women beginning care in their first trimester. However, a small proportion of women in Canada face barriers to receiving adequate care during pregnancy.
- Most children in Canada have a regular family physician, nurse practitioner or paediatrician.
- Routine childhood vaccination rates are lower than optimal in Canada.
- Not all Canadian jurisdictions fund screening tests for vision and hearing issues in young children. A delay in the detection of problems may place some children at risk for poor social development and educational achievement.

4.1 Prenatal Care

Prenatal care is one of several health services in Canada that aims to improve maternal, fetal and infant health. Prenatal care has been shown to reduce the risk of maternal deaths and other adverse pregnancy and birth outcomes, including miscarriage, premature births, low birth weight, and stillbirths, and is most effective if begun in the first trimester.^{171,172} Canada's current standard of prenatal care ranks among the highest globally, with almost 95% of Canadian women starting their prenatal care in the first trimester of pregnancy.¹⁷³ A similar proportion of all Canadian women give birth attended by a professionally educated health care provider (70% have an obstetrician/gynaecologist, 15% have a family physician, and about 4% have a midwife),¹⁷⁴ and following the birth of their baby, the majority (93%) of women are contacted by a healthcare provider at home.¹⁷⁵

However, a small proportion of pregnant women remains at risk for starting prenatal care late or for not receiving prenatal care at all.¹²⁰ Risk factors associated with late or no prenatal care include low education, low income, and being pregnant for the first time.¹¹⁹ Women facing these challenges or other social, economic, geographical and/or structural barriers to obtaining prenatal care are at risk for poor birth outcomes. Challenges expectant mothers may face in obtaining access to prenatal services (particularly in rural/remote communities) include taking time off from work, arranging transportation to appointments, and arranging childcare for other children during appointments.^{119,176} Women living in disadvantaged circumstances, including those experiencing poverty or homelessness, those dealing with mental illness, and those with a history of child welfare involvement, may not seek prenatal care due to distrust of the public healthcare system. To help ensure that women are able to obtain prenatal care and other important preventative services, there is a need for wider implementation of evidence-based interventions that assist with building strong patient-provider relationships and overcoming the multi-dimensional barriers that some populations face.

4.2 Primary Care

Family physicians and paediatricians are the key primary care providers for infants and young children in Canada. They provide well-child care and vaccinations, manage acute and chronic conditions, monitor developmental milestones, and screen for potential problems. In some provinces and territories, paediatricians work as primary care providers, while in others they work mainly as consultants.¹⁷⁷ The majority (84%) of Canadian families with children under 12 have a family physician or paediatrician.¹⁷⁸ More than 80% of family physicians and paediatricians work in urban settings, while the remainder work in rural or remote communities, where public health nurses, community nurses and nurse practitioners play a larger role in providing care.¹⁷⁷ This is evident, for example, in Québec and the territories, where only 66% and 40%, respectively, of families with children under 12 have a family physician or paediatrician, and nurses or nurse practitioners more often provide primary care.¹⁷⁸

Vaccinations

Vaccinations are an important and cost-effective public health measure to protect infants and young children from disease, disability, and premature mortality.¹⁷⁹ Vaccinations have reduced the impact of infectious diseases from being the leading cause of mortality to accounting for less than 5% of all deaths in Canada. Routine childhood vaccination programs include the administration of vaccines against diseases such as measles, mumps, polio and tetanus, as well as rotavirus, varicella (chicken pox), pertussis (whooping cough), seasonal influenza, and meningococcal and pneumococcal infections.

However, while many of these vaccines are covered by health insurance provided by provincial health ministries, vaccination rates in most provinces and territories still fall short of national standards.¹⁸⁰ For example, national rates for completing the recommended schedule of vaccines before age 2 ranged from about 73% (for hepatitis B) to 91% (for polio), while the coverage goal is between 95-99% for most antigens. The 2013 Childhood National Immunization Coverage Survey reports that 2.7% of Canadian children under age 2 receive no vaccinations at all.¹⁸¹ Determinants of whether or not children are vaccinated include household income, level of parental education, whether children were brought up in a single parent home, and whether they were born outside of Canada.¹⁸² Regional variation in vaccination rates also exists across Canada, and monitoring these rates is further complicated by differing processes and systems for registering vaccinations in the different jusrisdictions.¹⁸² A harmonized vaccination registry

data, identifying children who have not been vaccinated, informing public health campaigns, and monitoring vaccination coverage across Canadian provinces and territories.¹⁷⁹

Screening for Vision and Hearing Problems

Screening for vision and hearing acuity is another key part of preventive care for young children. It is estimated that 5-10% of preschoolers have vision difficulties that may put them at risk for poor educational outcomes and social development.¹⁸³ Hearing loss can likewise cause significant problems for infant and child development if not detected and treated.¹⁷⁹ Receipt of screening for vision and hearing problems is associated with several social determinants of health; for example, a Canadian study showed that children living in higher-income neighbourhoods were more likely to have their vision problems identified early.¹⁸⁴ Infants and toddlers who are diagnosed early and receive appropriate interventions tend to have better language skills, social adjustment scores, and behaviour scores, compared with children who receive vision and hearing services late.¹⁸⁵ Given the lower rates of screening among poorer families and families with lower levels of parental education, children whose parents face challenging circumstances such as these may be less likely to receive vision or hearing screening, and may thus be at higher risk of poor health, social and developmental outcomes.^{185,186}

The Canadian Paediatric Society recommends that all children be screened for vision problems between the ages of 3 and 5 years,¹⁸³ but only seven Canadian provinces and territories (Yukon Territory, Northwest Territory, British Columbia, Prince Edward Island, Newfoundland & Labrador, New Brunswick and Nova Scotia) have provincially-funded vision screening programs.¹⁸⁷ While all provinces and territories have some form of hearing screening available, only five (British Columbia, Ontario, New Brunswick, Nova Scotia, and Prince Edward Island) have fully implemented universal programs; the rest have partial programs or offer screening for select populations.¹⁸⁸ Universally funded screening programs for vision and hearing problems may help to alleviate inequalities in the receipt of screening and subsequent developmental outcomes among higher and lower income families.

Well-Child Visits

The purpose of well-child visits is to assess young children's growth and development and overall health and well-being. These visits can also be helpful in identifying problems early on in a child's development.^{189,190} The Canadian Paediatric Society has advocated for a universal well-child assessment at 18 months.¹⁷⁹ The 18-month visit represents an important opportunity to evaluate a child's progress, guide parents in nurturing their child's development, and identify areas where there may be challenges. For some families, this visit may be the last regularly scheduled visit with a primary care provider before a child enters school. The 18-month mark is a key milestone in a child's development, and occurs during the stage when families go through formative developmental milestones, such as entry into child care or early education programs, behaviour management, and eating and sleeping patterns. An 18-month assessment can provide an important occasion for primary care providers to counsel parents, reinforce healthy behaviours, and screen parents for health issues that may influence early childhood development, including mental health issues, domestic abuse, and substance use. The 18-month assessment may also be an opportunity to ensure parents are aware of available community resources and supports.

Some Canadian provinces and territories (Newfoundland & Labrador, Prince Edward Island, Ontario, and Northwest Territory) incorporate formal developmental surveillance or screening as part of an 18-month well-child visit, during other routine visits, or around vaccination schedules, but there is considerable variation across Canada regarding which health professionals conduct the screening and which instruments they use.¹⁹¹ As well, there is variation in families choosing whether or not to pursue well-child visits at 18 months.¹⁹² Harmonization of well-child visit schedules and use of a standard developmental assessment tools would help healthcare planners and providers to identify children who are due for an assessment, making it easier for jurisdictions to track coverage of this important public health initiative.¹⁹³

5. Health Outcomes

Children's health is an integral part of their emotional, mental, social and physical well-being, and many diverse factors impact on these aspects of development. It is well established that the early years are a key period for establishing life-long health and well-being.¹⁹⁴ While most Canadian infants and young children are generally very healthy, there are also some indicators of poor health in the early years. As well, inequalities in physical and mental health persist between some populations, and access to high-quality health services and medical care alone are not sufficient to overcome these health inequalities.¹⁹⁵ Key social determinants of health, including socioeconomic status, ethnicity, and family composition (e.g., single parenthood), help to explain some of these inequalities and highlight areas for action. The use of health indicators to monitor children are doing well and where there is room for improvement.

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- While the majority of infants in Canada are born healthy, adverse birth outcomes (including preterm, low birth weight, and small-for-gestational-age births) are still a concern.
- The rate of perinatal deaths in Canada, compared to other industrialized nations, is relatively high.
- Life-threatening illness is relatively rare for young children in Canada. The leading cause of hospitalization in children aged 1-4 is respiratory disease.
- There is a need for better data on the scope of young children with disabilities.

5.1 Birth Outcomes

The majority of infants in Canada are born healthy and continue to thrive during infancy.¹⁹⁶ But in some cases, adverse birth outcomes such as low birth weight and congenital anomalies can place infants at risk for poor health and delayed development. Low birth weight continues to be a leading cause of infant morbidity and mortality in Canada, as well as a risk factor for developmental vulnerability.¹⁹⁷ Babies born with low birth weight may be preterm, small for gestational age, or both.¹⁹⁸ Despite high standards for prenatal and perinatal care in Canada, low birth weight, while a relatively rare outcome, remains a persistent challenge. Between 2002 and 2012, the average rate of low birth weight births increased from 5.6% to 6.1%,¹⁹⁹ and in 2014/15, the preterm birth rate in Canada was 7.8%.²⁰⁰ Congenital anomalies, while not often life threatening, are another important cause of health problems in infancy and potential years of life lost among children. In 2010, there were 11,441 babies born with congenital anomalies, of which heart defects were the most common.²⁰¹ However, rates of infant deaths and illness due to heart defects have been declining in recent years as a result of improvements in early diagnosis and surgical treatment. The rate of neural tube defects has also been declining since 1995, largely due to policy and education initiatives focusing on the role of folic acid in preventing these anomalies.²⁰²

5.2 Infant and Child Mortality

In 2012, the infant death rate in Canada was 4.8 deaths per 1,000 live births, representing a total of 1,849 deaths of children in their first year of life.²⁰³ Infant mortality is associated with factors such as the mother's age, health, and socioeconomic status, as well as gestation length and birth weight. A 2018 OECD report has indicated that Canada has higher rates of infant mortality than most other industrialized nations (30th out of 35 OECD countries). ²⁰⁴ However, there are significant variations in the methods used to register deaths among countries, thus caution should be exercised when interpreting international comparisons of infant mortality. For international comparison purposes, adjusted infant mortality rates for Canada are used, and the adjusted rate was lower than the averages for European Union countries and for OECD countries.²⁰⁵

Deaths due to Sudden Unexplained Infant Death (SUID) have been declining in recent decades,²⁰⁶ likely due to several factors such as decreasing numbers of women who smoke during pregnancy (a known risk factor for SUID), and an increase in protective factors such as breastfeeding and having babies sleep on their backs. However, a strong link between poverty and higher rates of SUID is still evident. Among children aged 1-4, the death rate remained stable at 0.2 deaths per 1,000 population between 2000 and 2012.²⁰⁷ The leading cause of death was unintentional injuries (including vehicle collisions, drowning and suffocation), accounting for 35% of all deaths among children in this age group.²⁰⁸ Congenital malformations and chromosomal abnormalities (25% of deaths) and cancer (13% of deaths) were other common causes.

5.3 Children's Physical and Mental Health

The majority of children in Canada are generally healthy. However, there are a number of physical health conditions that occur among children. The term 'physical health' covers a broad range of health conditions that include injuries, chronic conditions like cancer, asthma, diabetes, and obesity, and some disabilities. Mental health problems, while difficult to assess and diagnose in children under the age of five, include symptoms of emotional/anxiety disorders, hyperactivity, and aggression. It is estimated that as many as 20% of Canadian children will develop a mental health disorder,²⁰⁹ and those that are diagnosed as children often continue to struggle with mental health problems as an adult.²¹⁰

Hospitalization for Illness and Injury

In 2013/14, there were over 62,000 hospitalizations of infants²¹¹ and almost 56,000 hospitalizations of children aged 1-4.²¹² Hospitalization rates for children tend to increase with age, with older children and youth up to age 19 having higher rates than younger children.²¹³ The hospitalization rates reported here may in part be explained by the rate of illnesses or injuries, and also may reflect factors such as provincial/territorial approaches to the management of care, health practitioner availability and accessibility, and provincial demographics. Among infants, the most common cause of hospitalization was related to perinatal health (accounting for 30% of all hospitalizations), followed by respiratory system diseases like asthma (25%) and congenital anomalies (9%).²¹⁴ The most common causes of hospitalization among 1-4 year olds were respiratory diseases (41%), infectious diseases (13%), and unintentional injuries (8%).²¹⁵

Chronic Health Conditions

Life-threatening illnesses in children are relatively rare, but some of the more common childhood illnesses include certain kinds of cancer (e.g., leukemia), diabetes, asthma, and obesity.^{216,217} From 2006-2012, for all types of cancer combined, there was an average of 253 incident cases of cancer per million children among children less than one year of age; and 234 incident cases per million children among children aged 1-4 years.²¹⁸ Child mortality from cancer has gradually been declining over the last few decades: in 2010, there were 22 deaths per million children, down from 32 deaths per million in 1992.²¹⁹ Diabetes prevalence has remained steady at about 0.1% among children aged 1-4 since the early 2000s,²²⁰ and the prevalence of asthma in children aged 0-5 was estimated at 7.3% in 2007.²²¹ Rates of childhood overweight and obesity have been increasing rapidly in recent years, sparking concern among public health officials and care providers because of well-established links between childhood obesity and negative health outcomes later in life, including illnesses such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease, asthma, and liver and kidney disorders.^{217,222} While 2004 data for body mass index (BMI) among Canadian children may be considered outdated, these figures point to 22-25% of children aged 2-5 being overweight and another 10-12% being obese.²²¹ The above findings lend support for strategies and intervention to promote healthy development of preschoolers.

Children's developmental outcomes may suffer as a result of illness in their early years. Several Australian studies have demonstrated that children with chronic conditions are 20-35% more likely than children without chronic conditions to be classified as developmentally vulnerable across all domains of the Australian Early Development Instrument at school entry. Early exposure to infectious and non-infectious diseases has also been shown to be associated with poorer developmental outcomes. In addition, international research indicates that children who are obese at the time of school entry may exhibit developmental vulnerabilities compared to their healthy-weight peers.²²³

In addition to the impacts of illness on children themselves, these conditions often result in significant emotional and financial strain on the family.²²⁴ Parents of chronically ill children typically have higher rates of emotional and/or psychiatric distress than parents of healthy children.²²⁵⁻²²⁷ These mental health issues in caregivers may further negatively impact a child with a chronic condition. Childhood illness has also been shown to limit the ability of the mother of a sick child to be continuously or securely employed,²²⁸ and this is due at least in part to the availability of child care and health services that meet their child's needs.²²⁹ Families with sick children may therefore also be limited to a single income, which may undermine their financial security and place them at greater risk for sliding into poverty. Many of the challenges faced by families with chronically ill children are shared by families who have a child with a mental health problem and/or a child with a disability, as described below.

Children's Mental Health

Mental health problems affect an estimated 1.2 million Canadian children and youth.²⁰⁹ However, because it is often difficult for young children to express how they feel, mental disorders in this population are likely to be under-recognized and under-reported.^{230,231} In young children, mental health problems may influence learning, as well as their physical and emotional development. Using data from the National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth and the Survey of Young Canadians, the Canadian Institute of Child Health reports that as many as 5-10% of children aged 2-5 years exhibit symptoms of emotional/anxiety disorder, hyperactivity/inattention, and physical or indirect aggression.²³² Children in lower income households were more likely than children in higher income households to show more symptoms of emotional/anxiety disorder.²³³ In a recent analysis, Strohschein and Gauthier (2018) posit that a positive parenting style could mediate the harmful effects of poverty on the mental health of children, since mental health problems are less common among children whose parents provide ample affection and emotional support and establish standards of appropriate behaviour for their children.²³⁴

Disabilities

Disabilities in children under the age of five are typically grouped into one of four types: hearing, vision, developmental delay, or chronic condition (e.g. autism, cerebral palsy).²³⁵ Once children enter school and begin standardized testing, learning disabilities and other disabilities related to communication, agility and emotional/psychological function are more likely to be diagnosed. Canada-wide data on the scope of disabilities among young children are critically needed to determine what their health and social needs are so that action can be taken to better support this population.²³⁶ The lack of evidence in the area of disability makes it difficult to plan programs and policies that could assist children and their families in dealing with the daily challenges they face. One of the reasons for this knowledge gap is that disabilities in young children can be difficult to detect.²³⁵ Data on disabilities across Canada were last collected in 2006, at which time the prevalence of disabilities among Canadian children under the age of five was estimated at 1.7%,²³⁷ and there is also some information available on the impact of a child's disability on their parents' employment showing that one or both parents of children with disabilities are often not employed full-time in the labour force, and that their families are often lower income due to the additional demands of caring for children with complex health needs.²³⁸

6. Development at School Entry

As young children grow from being completely dependent to having the ability to act and express themselves independently, they undergo an intense period of physical, emotional and cognitive development.²² Exposures and events in the early years of a child's life strongly influence their success during their school years. Research shows that infants, toddlers and preschoolers who are exposed to books, ideas, and number concepts, and have opportunities to develop their social and emotional skills in group settings, are most likely to flourish in a school setting.²³⁹ This chapter provides information on developmental indicators of children's school readiness at age five, focusing on the Early Development Instrument (EDI),²⁴⁰ a Canada-wide measure used to determine developmental vulnerability in kindergarten-age children, and three other measures of academic ability. The EDI measures developmental vulnerability across five domains: physical health and well-being; social competence; emotional maturity; language and cognitive development; and communication skills and general knowledge.

Notable Trends and Knowledge Gaps

- On average across Canada, 27% of all children are developmentally vulnerable in at least one developmental domain, as measured by the Early Development Instrument (EDI).
- Results of the EDI and other tests of academic ability show that school readiness at age five is linked to income, with children in higher income neighbourhoods being less developmentally vulnerable and achieving better scores in tests of academic ability than children in lower income neighbourhoods.

6.1 The Early Development Instrument

The EDI is a questionnaire developed by Dr. Dan Offord and Dr. Magdalena Janus at the Offord Centre for Child Studies at McMaster University.^{240–242} This 103-item questionnaire is completed by kindergarten teachers in the second half of the school year to measure children's ability to meet age-appropriate developmental expectations in five general domains. A measure of developmental vulnerability is obtained by combining the information from all five domains. Children may be assessed as developmentally vulnerable in a single domain or in multiple domains of the EDI. Information from the EDI is not used at the individual level for diagnostic interpretation, but rather at an aggregate level to identify possible population trends. However, EDI data are still individually linkable with administrative and educational records, where such opportunities exist.

Developmental Domains measured by the EDI

Physical Health and Well-Being	Gross and fine motor skills (e.g., holding a pencil, running on the playground, motor coordination), adequate energy levels for classroom activities, independence in looking after own needs, and daily living skills
Social Competence	Curiosity about the world, eagerness to try new experiences, knowledge of standards of acceptable public behaviour, ability to control own behaviour, appropriate respect for adult authority, cooperation with others, following rules, and ability to play and work with other children
Emotional Maturity	The ability to think before acting, a balance between being too fearful and too impulsive, the ability to deal with feelings at the age- appropriate level, and empathetic responses to other people's feelings
Language and Cognitive Development	Reading awareness, age-appropriate reading and writing skills, age- appropriate numeracy skills, ability to understand similarities and differences, and ability to recite back specific pieces of information from memory.
Communication Skills and General Knowledge	Skills necessary to communicate needs and wants in socially appropriate ways, symbolic use of language, storytelling, and age- appropriate knowledge about the life and world around the child

Findings from Research Focusing on the EDI

The majority of children in Canada are doing well on each of the five EDI domains. In 2014, approximately one in four children (27%) were vulnerable in one or more areas of development prior to entering Grade 1.²⁴³ About 33% of boys were vulnerable in one or more areas of development compared with 19% of girls, especially in the EDI domain areas of social competence and emotional maturity. Developmental vulnerability was also linked to income: 35% of children living in the lowest income neighbourhoods were vulnerable in at least one domain of the EDI compared to 20% of children in the highest income neighbourhoods.²⁴⁴ Living in a lower-income neighbourhood was associated with vulnerability in the specific domains of physical health and well-being, language and cognitive development, and communication skills and general knowledge, while living in a higher-income neighbourhood was associated with vulnerable in at least one area of development, the greatest degree of vulnerability was in the domain of communication skills and general knowledge, and the lowest vulnerability was in the language and cognitive development domain.

The above findings are consistent with those reported in *Key Health Inequalities in Canada: A National Portrait,* which was produced by PHAC and the Pan-Canadian Public Health Network in 2018.²⁴⁵ The report found that the proportion of developmental vulnerability in early childhood among children living in the most materially and socially deprived neighbourhoods was more than

twice as high as among children living in the least deprived neighbourhoods. A clear socioeconomic gradient was observed, where the prevalence of developmental vulnerability increased as neighbourhood income and education levels decreased.

6.2 Other Tests of Academic Ability

Three tests were administered as part of the 2006/07 National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth and the Survey of Young Canadians to measure other facets of academic ability among 4- and 5-year-olds. These tests do not measure childhood development per se, but are tools for assessing complementary aspects important for school learning. The **Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test** assesses a child's receptive (hearing) vocabulary or verbal intelligence by having them look at pictures and identify the picture that matches a word spoken by an interviewer. This test is a simple and relatively reliable way to assess language abilities, but is not closely associated with scholastic aptitude. The **Who Am I? Test** measures the child's ability to conceptualize and reconstruct geometrical shapes and to understand and use numbers, letters and words. The **Number Knowledge Test** assesses a child's ability to understand and use numbers.

- 1) The **Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test**. The majority (about 86%) of children from 4 to 5 years of age scored at the average or advanced level on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test.²⁴⁶
- 2) The **Who Am I? Test**. The majority (just over 81%) of children from 4 to 5 years of age scored average or advanced on the Who Am I test.²⁴⁷
- 3) The **Number Knowledge Test.** The majority (almost 84%) of 4 to 5 year-olds scored average or advanced on the Number Knowledge test.²⁴⁸

In 2010/11, children living in urban and rural communities scored relatively equally on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary, Number Knowledge and Who Am I school readiness tests.²⁴⁹ The mean scores for all three tests were better among children living in higher income communities than among those in lower income communities. The mean scores on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test were also higher among those children who do not identify with a visible minority group than among those who do identify with a visible minority group. Children from visible minority groups had higher mean scores on the Who Am I test than do those who are not from visible minority groups.²⁵⁰ Children whose families had come to Canada in the 10 years prior to the survey had lower mean scores on the Peabody Picture Vocabulary and Number Knowledge school readiness tests than non-recent immigrants.²⁵¹

7. Policies and Programs Supporting Early Childhood Development

Early childhood is a critical window of time when policies and programs that support key aspects of child development can help establish long-term upwards trajectories of health and wellbeing, foster the ability to excel in academic settings, and provide strong opportunities for future employment and financial stability. The trends reported throughout this paper are consistent with those reported by Canada's Chief Public Health Officer a decade ago in 2009: children from families with lower socioeconomic status are more likely to experience ill health and less likely to have their basic needs met.²⁵² However, children's developmental trajectories are not set in stone at birth – interventions and public policies can intervene to mitigate negative influences on health at critical points across the life course.²⁵²

Below, we present an overview of individual-, family- and population-level interventions and initiatives that aim to address some of the inequalities in early childhood development revealed by the data on child health and development in the CICH Profile and highlighted in the body of this paper. This overview is not meant to be comprehensive, but rather provides select examples of public policies and programs that focus on addressing key social determinants of health in alignment with the Chief Public Health Officer's current priorities.²⁵³ In the report, children and youth are identified as one of six key populations facing inequalities in health outcomes.

7.1 Interventions for Mothers of Young Children

Maternal Nutrition and Breastfeeding

Maternal nutrition before and during pregnancy can have long-lasting impacts on child development. Optimal maternal and fetal outcomes depend on the intake of sufficient nutrients to meet the requirements for growth and development.²⁵⁴ While poor maternal nutritional status is related to adverse birth outcomes (e.g. low birth weight and preterm birth), a nutrient-rich diet is associated with a more appropriate infant birth weight and higher rates of maternal and infant survival.²⁵⁵ Breastfeeding is critical for early infant-parent attachment, with important long-term effects on infants' psychological development.²⁵⁶ Breastfeeding stimulates brain development and acts as an infant's first vaccine against life-threatening and chronic illnesses; it is also associated with higher IQ in later years.²⁵⁶ The World Health Organization recommends exclusive breastfeeding for the first six months of a child's life and sustained breastfeeding for up to two years or longer with appropriate complementary feeding to provide optimal nutrition, immunologic protection, and growth and development of infants and toddlers.²⁵⁷

Examples of programs that support maternal nutrition and breastfeeding include:

• The **Canada Prenatal Nutrition Program**, a Public Health Agency of Canada community-based program operating in more than 2,000 communities across Canada, aims to support the health and well-being of pregnant women and new mothers and their infants who are living in challenging circumstances by providing nutrition counselling, prenatal vitamins, food and food coupons, health and lifestyle counselling, breastfeeding education, education on infant care and child development, and referrals to other services²⁵⁸;

• The **Baby-Friendly Initiative** describes a continuum of care for hospitals and community health services in ten evidence based-steps to optimally support breastfeeding for new mothers.²⁵⁹

Maternal Mental Health

Maternal mental health disorders such as depression and anxiety can have a negative impact on their children's development, as they may adversely affect a mother's ability to breastfeed, the strength of mother-child bonding, and the ability of parents to provide a nurturing home environment.^{133,260} However, mental disorders occurring in the perinatal period and in the years following the birth of a child can be treated. Interventions that aim to improve maternal mental health and enhance parenting can support the healthy growth and development of children.

Examples of the types of mental health supports available to new mothers include:

- **Counselling/therapy approaches** that support the psychological well-being of new mothers, e.g., cognitive behavioural therapy²⁶¹ and interpersonal psychotherapy^{262,263};
- Pharmacological treatments, such as anti-depressants and anti-anxiety medications;
- **Community-based interventions** focused on building relationships, improving parenting skills and raising self-esteem, such as participation in parenting support groups.²⁶⁴

Through extensive review and consultation processes, national organizations such as the Canadian Mental Health Association and the Mental Health Commission of Canada have identified mental health issues as high urgency, and have developed recommendations for actions to improve the mental health of Canadians.²⁶⁵⁻²⁶⁷ The resulting frameworks and strategies to advance these recommendations have a population scope that includes improving leadership on mental health initiatives, ensuring access to mental health services, and supporting research and data collection. However, these organizations also provide services to individual Canadians who are experiencing mental illness by facilitating access to mental health services and connecting individuals to local mental health supports and resources in the areas where they live.

7.2 Interventions for Families

Financial Supports

A variety of factors influence the socioeconomic status and degree of financial security of Canadian families in today's society. For example, single parents may face challenges in securing well-being for themselves and their children because they have, on average, lower income levels, fewer material resources and fewer employment opportunities than dual-parent families.²⁶⁸ Families in which one or both parents have low levels of education and are precariously or inadequately employed may have limited financial resources, with little opportunity to improve their employment situation. The diversity of policies and programs that provide supports to Canadian families can be considered as a reflection of the distribution of socioeconomic and social factors, since they often address different population groups with different programs and services. Policies and programs that aim to bolster the financial security of low-income families can help parents with the cost of raising children, reduce stress and family conflict, and support the wellbeing of all family members.²⁶⁹

Examples of financial supports for parents with young children include:

- Employment insurance maternity benefits, offered to biological (and surrogate) mothers, and employment insurance parental benefits, offered to parents caring for a newborn or newly adopted child(ren)²⁷⁰;
- Child benefits, including the Canada Child Benefit, a tax-free monthly payment to eligible families to subsidize the cost of raising children under the age of 18, and the Child Disability Benefit, a tax-free benefit to families with a child under the age of 18 with severe and prolonged impairment in physical or mental functioning;²⁷¹
- Tax credits such as the GST/HST credit, which is automatically calculated when parents file their income tax and benefit return;
- Other benefits, income supplements and cash transfer programs, such as the provincial child benefits offered to low-income families in, for example, Ontario,²⁷² Nova Scotia,²⁷³ and Manitoba^{274–276};
- Social development organizations, such as The United Way and regional social planning councils, aim to build and strengthen communities through multiple means, including working to minimize the impacts of poverty and income security on families, and assisting parents with skills training and employment.

Parenting Supports

Parenting support programs are broadly defined as programs that enhance parenting effectiveness by providing guidance towards a clear parenting philosophy and a set of positive parenting skills and strategies.^{277,278} Community-based parenting programs are designed to connect parents to educational and material resources to promote the health and social development of their children, provide them access to local peer groups and social support networks that help them to feel less isolated, and refer them to other agencies and services to help resolve health and lifestyle issues.^{279,280}

Examples of parenting support programs for parents of young children include:

- Home visiting programs like the Nurse Family Partnership for first-time mothers, which has been evaluated extensively in the US and is now being adapted for the Canadian context,²⁸¹ and the Families First Home Visiting program offered in the province of Manitoba, which has been shown to improve parenting skills and reduce instances of child maltreatment through use of a strength-based, family-centered approach, especially among families already experiencing parenting challenges^{282,283};
- Parenting supports, like the intervention program Triple P–Positive Parenting Program,²⁷⁸ give parents confidence in their parenting skills, alter child behaviour, and help families learn ways to cope with stress by building resiliency and resourcefulness;
- The Public Health Agency of Canada's Nobody's Perfect Program²⁸⁴ is a facilitated, community-based parenting program designed to meet the needs of parents who are young, single, socially or geographically isolated, or who have low income or limited formal education. The program promotes positive parenting, increases parents'

knowledge of child health, safety and behavior, and improves parents' self-esteem and coping skills;

- The Community Action Program for Children²⁸⁵ is another PHAC program that delivers comprehensive, culturally appropriate intervention and prevention programs to support the health and social development of children and families and to increase the recognition of at-risk communities and their needs. Examples of activities offered through these programs include parenting support and coping skills, drop-in programs for parents and children, outreach and home visiting, and literacy development;
- Community-based and/or religious organizations across Canada offer programming for various ethnic and cultural groups to strengthen parental and family capacity.

7.3 Strategies to Address Inequalities in Early Childhood Development

Childcare and Early Education

A national child care strategy is one important way to fight inequalities in early childhood development. Collaborative efforts by federal and the provincial/territorial Ministers Most Responsible for Early Learning and Child Care have resulted in a framework for high-quality child care and early learning opportunities with emphasis on accessibility, affordability and inclusiveness.²⁸⁶ The framework states that the governments:

"...agree that the further development of early learning and child care systems is one of the best investments that governments can make to strengthen the social and economic fabric of our country."

Investments allocated under the national child care strategy are meant to address rising costs in child care fees across Canada,¹⁶⁸ especially among families who are "more in need', which includes lower-income families, Indigenous families, lone-parents families, families in underserved communities, families working non-standard hours, and families with children with varying abilities. The central objective of this initiative is to enhance learning and early child care systems by addressing the local and regional priorities for long-term capacity building. Child care and early education are also platforms on which early identification of gaps and subsequent intervention can be highly effective. Addressing problems early in the life course can reduce spending in many areas further down the road: cost-benefit analyses estimate that for every dollar spent on early education, there is a future economic benefit of up to seven times that amount.²⁸⁷

Income

Canada's 'Opportunity for All' Poverty Reduction Strategy has committed new investments totaling \$22 billion that will support the social and economic well-being of Canadians.²⁸⁸ The Strategy has also set an official measure of poverty for the first time in Canada's history, and has developed specific targets for reducing poverty, chronic homelessness and core housing need. A National Advisory Council on Poverty oversees the investments being made, engages Canadians with lived experience of poverty, and tracks and reports on poverty indicators to monitor progress. Some examples of the investments made that impact on early childhood development include:

• The Canada Child Benefit, which helps with the cost of raising children;

• Starting in 2019, the Canada's Workers Benefit (replacing the Working Income Tax Benefit), which will bolster the individual incomes of lower-income workers and working parents.

Housing and Homelessness

Ensuring adequate housing for Canadian families is another important strategy to support child development. Canada's National Housing Strategy, which was implemented in 2017, aims to reduce chronic homelessness and lift families out of core housing need to create livable, thriving communities.²⁸⁹ The strategy will provide:

- a housing benefit for eligible families and individuals living in social housing, or housed in the private market but struggling to make ends meet;
- financial support for community interventions and preventative strategies to combat homelessness; and,
- an emphasis on data collection to address gaps in evidence around the housing needs of vulnerable populations (e.g., seniors, refugees, and LGBTQ2 individuals) and to foster innovative intervention research in the area of housing.

The strategy will first focus on vulnerable Canadians, including women and children fleeing family violence, seniors, Indigenous Canadians, people living with a disability, and people living with mental health problems and addictions. It will align with other initiatives that are working to create more jobs, increase access to healthcare and education, and prevent violence against women.

Conclusions

The early years of a child's life are a time of rapid growth and development, and the physical and social environments in which children live during this critical period have a profound influence on their health and development. Children who have adequate housing and family income, experience positive parenting styles and have supportive communities and neighbourhoods, have access to healthy food, have ample opportunities for play, live near quality child care and early education centres, and have good access to health care services tend to be healthier and better equipped for the challenges they face growing up.

The CICH's updated Profile on the Health of Canada's Children and Youth has provided an opportunity to consolidate and evaluate what we know about the factors that shape the health and well-being of young Canadian children and their families. This paper summarizes and discusses these findings in the context of the published and grey literature on early childhood development. This synthesis highlights a striking pattern, demonstrating a strong gradient in the social determinants of health among outcomes important for early childhood development. The social gradient is illustrated in the summary table (below), in which we have consolidated the evidence in the CICH Profile on the three most-studied social determinants of health (income, parental education, and urban/rural geography) to show how these determinants impact early childhood development outcomes. The findings are in agreement with a large body of literature pointing to social determinants in general (and household income in particular) as major determinants of how well or poorly children develop from the prenatal period onward. However, while many social determinants, including level of parental education, place of residence (urban/rural), and housing quality (among others) are most definitely important for healthy child development, individually, none appear to have as pervasive and widespread an impact on early child and family outcomes as household income. Income inequalities among Canadian families continue to contribute to the developmental inequalities between children from higher and lower income households.

What can be done to address the gaps in children's development? This synthesis emphasizes how many of the levers for improving the health and well-being of Canadian children lie outside of the health system. Early childhood may be improved through social investments, in areas such as education, childcare, nutrition, recreation, and other areas outside of the health sector. The multi-faceted nature of addressing the social determinants of health makes it difficult for any single department or organization to reduce inequities among Canadian families. Evidence shows that intersectoral action is needed to better address the barriers faced by families living in challenging circumstances.²⁹⁰ The call for intersectoral action may be facilitated through factors identified by the Canadian Council on Social Determinants of Health in a report on the implementation of multi-sectoral ECD initiatives: having a strong vision and clear mandate; maintaining strong leadership at the community level and in non-health sectors; and building strong relationships at all levels and across all sectors.²⁹¹

Where to from here?

Canadian governments, provincial/territorial agencies, and various community groups across Canada have all contributed to policies and programs that are intended to help families

overcome health inequalities through addressing the social determinants of health. In this paper, we have highlighted a number of national strategies that address the social determinants of health, such as initiatives on creating affordable housing, bolstering the income of families with young children, and increasing the availability of high quality childcare and early education services. Programs for lower income, single parent, and other vulnerable populations are also in place at the provincial, regional and local levels to protect and support young children and families in need. Stable, long-term, multi-level government investment in these and other evidence-based policies and programs can help to reduce social and economic inequalities among Canadian families. Where opportunities exist for scaling up programs that have been shown to be effective at improving health and social outcomes, these should be examined with the goal of implementation.

There is a need for stronger governance to improve early childhood development. For example, provincial and territorial governments would benefit from an inter-ministerial committee focusing on interventions and outcomes for young children. This model has been successfully implemented in Manitoba, where Healthy Child Manitoba has functioned for many years as a cross-departmental strategy that puts children and families first, and engages with community partners and researchers to implement evidence-based programs. Such strategies can support new partnerships between governments and research centres, such as the partnership between Healthy Child Manitoba and the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy, and advance health policies by using scientific evidence as the basis for decision making. Other examples of partnerships between early child development researchers, policy makers and community organizations include the Human Early Learning Partnership at the University of British Columbia and the Offord Centre for Child Studies at McMaster University.

The consolidation of early childhood development indicators in the CICH Profile represents the efforts of many experts in the field. Maintaining and growing the Profile would support future research, monitoring, and exploration on Canada's progress towards reducing health inequalities for children. As well, evaluating the interventions that are currently working to address social and health inequities, with a focus on efforts to decrease structural and system-level barriers, would provide valuable evidence to inform areas where funding could be applied to greatest effect. Complete and up-to-date information on child well-being is lacking in several areas, including, most notably, for children in care and children with disabilities; uniform and consistent data collection and regular reporting of outcomes are essential for building a solid evidence base.

We all recognize that children need a network of support – this includes their parents, families and broader community, but also the socio-political environment in which they live. Children benefit most when governments adopt child- and family-friendly policies that provide parental benefits, flexible workplace leave, quality early learning and child care programs, and adequate income for all.

Impact of the Social Determinants of Health on Early Childhood Development
--

	Social Determinants of Health		
Early Childhood Development Outcome	Income	Parental Education	Geography
Labour Force Participation			
Mother participated in labour force before/during pregnancy, received maternal benefits after pregnancy	Û	仓	
Maternal Health			
Mother supplemented her folic acid intake before and during pregnancy	仓	仓	
Prenatal care was initiated late (after the first trimester)	Û	Û	
Mother was contacted by a healthcare provider after the birth	No difference	No difference	
Mother reported symptoms of post-partum mental illness	Û	Û	
Mother was breastfeeding 6 months after giving birth	仓	仓	
Family and Neighbourhood Context			
Positive parent-child relationships and family functioning	仓		No difference
Green space available in the neighbourhood	仓		
Children participated in organized sports	仓		No difference
Children participated in music, art or other non- sport activities	仓		Urban
Health and Health Services			
Asthma			Urban
Infant mortality	Û		
Children obtained recommended amount of physical activity		No difference	
Children had symptoms of mental illness	Û		
Children were overweight or obese	Û	Ţ.	Rural
Developmental Health			
Children were vulnerable in at least one developmental domain at school entry	Û		

For income and parental education, (\hat{v}) indicates that the outcome is more likely as the SDOH increases, and (\mathbb{Q}) indicates that the outcome is more likely as the SDOH decreases. Geography is shown as a dichotomous SDOH (outcome more likely in either urban or rural setting).

Data are from the 2018 CICH Profile on the Health of Canada's Children and Youth. Blank cells indicate that no data on this SDOH were available in the Profile.

Strengths and Limitations of the Data Source

The data that form the basis of this discussion paper are from the CICH's Profile on the Health of Canada's Children and Youth. The Profile provides a comprehensive assessment of the health and well-being of Canada's young people in an easy-to-read format, and is published online, making it interactive and accessible to many audiences. The accessibility of the Profile's data aligns with the findings of a report produced by the Canadian Council on Social Determinants of Health, which investigated ways of improving healthy child development through capacity building.²⁹² Specifically, the report indicated a need to make multi-sectoral data accessible to as wide an audience as possible, which is accomplished by the CICH Profile.

Despite these positive attributes, use of the CICH Profile to examine early childhood development has some limitations. Indicators of child health and development were chosen for inclusion in the Profile based on the specific interests and expertise of committee members, which may inadvertently have placed undue emphasis on some areas of health and well-being over others. The Profile is a secondary collection from many different sources, and so is limited by the availability of current data from its primary data sources. As well, the nature of the Profile as a catalogue of child health indicators does not allow for ranking or comparisons of which indicators are most important for early child development.

References

- 1. Government of Canada. A Canada Fit for Children. Canada's Follow-up to the United Nations General Assembly Special Session on Children. Ottawa, ON; 2004. http://www.canadiancrc.com/PDFs/Canadas_Plan_Action_April2004-EN.pdf.
- Statistics Canada. Census Profile. 2016 Census. http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E. Published 2016. Accessed November 7, 2017.
- Canadian Institute of Child Health. Crude birth rate by province and territory. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/crude-birth-rate-live-births-per-1000population-by-province-and-territory-canada-2013. Published 2018. Accessed March 22, 2018.
- Canadian Institute of Child Health. Fertility rates by province and territory. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/total-fertility-rates-per-1000-women-byprovince-and-territory-2013. Published 2018. Accessed May 19, 2018.
- 5. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Age-specific fertility rates. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/age-specific-fertility-rates-canada-2003-to-2013. Published 2018. Accessed May 19, 2018.
- 6. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Mean age of mothers at time of birth. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/mean-age-of-mothers-at-time-of-birth-live-births-canada-2003-to-2013. Published 2018. Accessed May 10, 2018.
- 7. Carolan M, Frankowska D. Advanced maternal age and adverse perinatal outcome: a review of the evidence. *Midwifery*. 2011;27(6):793-801.
- 8. Heffner LJ. Advanced maternal age--how old is too old? *N Engl J Med*. 2004;351(19):1927-1929.
- 9. Salem Yaniv S, Levy A, Wiznitzer A, Holcberg G, Mazor M, Sheiner E. A significant linear association exists between advanced maternal age and adverse perinatal outcome. *Arch Gynecol Obs.* 2011;283(4):755-759.
- 10. Sauer MV. Reproduction at an advanced maternal age and maternal health. *Fertil Steril*. 2015;103(5):1136-1143.
- 11. Gregory E. *Ready: Why Women Are Embracing the New Later Motherhood*. Basic Books; 2012.
- 12. Hansen K, Hawkes D. Early childcare and child development. *J Soc Policy*. 2009;38:211-239.
- 13. Merrill N, Fivush R. Intergenerational narratives and identity across development. *Dev Rev.* 2016;40:72-92.
- 14. Berryman J, Thorpe K, Windridge K. *Older Mothers: Conception, Pregnancy and Birth after 35*. London, UK; 1995.
- 15. Bornstein M, Putnick D, Suwalsky J, Gini M. Maternal chronological age, prenatal and

perinatal history, social support, and parenting of infants. *Child Dev.* 2006;77:875-892.

- 16. Mills M, Rindfuss R, McDonald P, te Velde E, Force ER and ST. Why do people postpone parenthood? Reasons and social policy incentives. *Hum Reprod Updat*. 2011;17(6):848-860.
- 17. Neels K, Murphy M, Bhrolcháin M, Beaujouan E. Rising Educational Participation and the Trend to Later Childbearing. *Pop Dev Rev.* 2017;43(4):667-693.
- 18. Herr J. Measuring the effect of the timing of first birth on wages. *J Pop Econ.* 2016;29(1):39-72.
- 19. Buckles K. Understanding the returns to delayed childbearing for working women. *Am Econ Rev.* 2008;98(2):403-407.
- 20. Phipps S, Burton P, Lethbridge L. In and out of the Labour Market: Long-Term Income Consequences of Child-Related Interruptions to Women's Paid Work. *Can J Econ*. 2001;34:411-429.
- 21. Marmot M. Commission on social determinants of health: Achieving health equity: From root causes to fair outcomes. *Lancet*. 2007;370(9593):1153-1163.
- 22. Maggi S, Irwin LJ, Siddiqi A, Hertzman C. The social determinants of early child development: an overview. *J Paediatr Child Heal*. 2010;46(11):627-635.
- Canadian Institute of Child Health. Live births by age of mother. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/percentage-of-all-live-births-by-age-of-mother-canada-2003-2013. Published 2018. Accessed March 22, 2018.
- 24. Pinzon J, Jones V, Committee on Adolescence, Committee on Early Childhood. Care of adolescent parents and their children. *Pediatrics*. 2012;130(6):e1743-56.
- 25. Ruedinger E, Cox J. Adolescent childbearing: Consequences and interventions. *Curr Opin Pediatr.* 2012;24(4):446-452.
- 26. Klein J, American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Adolescence. Adolescent pregnancy: Current trends and issues. *Pediatrics*. 2005;116(1):281-286.
- 27. Hodgkinson S, Beers L, Southammakosame C, Lewin A. Addressing the mental health needs of pregnant and parenting adolescents. *Pediatrics*. 2014;133(1):114-122.
- 28. Thompson G, Madifan S, Wentzel K, Dineley B, Lorber S, Shouldice M. Demographic characteristics and needs of the Canadian urban adolescent mother and her child. *Paediatr Child Heal*. 2015;20(2):72-76.
- 29. Reid V, Meadows-Oliver M. Postpartum depression in adolescent mothers: An integrative review of the literature. *J Pediatr Heal Care*. 2007;21(5):289-298.
- 30. Cavazos-Rehg P, Krauss M, Spitznagel E, Schootman M, Cottler L, Bierut L. Associations between multiple pregnancies and health risk behaviors among U.S. adolescents. *J Adolesc Heal*. 2010;47(6):600-603.
- 31. Shaw M, Lawlor D, Najman J. Teenage children of teenage mothers: Psychological, behavioural and health outcomes from an Australian prospective longitudinal study. *Soc Sci Med*. 2006;62(10):2526-2539.

- 32. Brown J, Harris S, Woods E, Buman M, Cox J. Longitudinal study of depressive symptoms and social support in adolescent mothers. *Matern Child Heal J*. 2012;16(4):894-901.
- 33. Black A, Fleming N, Rose E. Pregnancy in adolescents. *Adolesc Med State Art Rev.* 2012;23(1):123-138.
- 34. Oxford M, Spieker S. Preschool language development among children of adolescent mothers. *J Appl Dev Psychol*. 2006;27(2):165-182.
- 35. Morinis J, Carson C, Quigley M. Effect of teenage motherhood on cognitive outcomes in children: A population-based cohort study. *Arch Dis Child*. 2013;98(12):959-964.
- 36. Rafferty Y, Griffin K, Lodise M. Adolescent motherhood and developmental outcomes of children in early head start: The influence of maternal parenting behaviors, well-being, and risk factors within the family setting. *Am J Orthopsychiatry*. 2011;81(2):228-245.
- 37. Statistics Canada. Annual population estimates by age and sex. Table 17-10-0005-01. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1710000501. Published 2016. Accessed March 23, 2018.
- 38. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Children age 0 to 5 as a proportion of the total population. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/children-0-to-5-as-a-proportion-of-the-total-population-by-province-and-territory-2016. Published 2018. Accessed March 23, 2018.
- Statistics Canada. Canadian demographics at a glance. Second edition. Catalogue no. 91-003-X. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/91-003-x/91-003-x2014001-eng.pdf?contentType=application%2Fpdf. Published 2016. Accessed May 19, 2018.
- 40. Sidney M. Settling in: A comparison of local immigrant organizations in the United States and Canada. *Int J Can Stud.* 2014;49:105-133.
- 41. Government of Canada. Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/mandate/actsregulations.html. Published 2019. Accessed April 5, 2019.
- 42. Beiser M. The Health of Immigrants and Refugees in Canada. *Can J Public Heal*. 2005;96(2):S30-S44.
- 43. Caring for Kids New to Canada. Adaptation and Acculturation. Canadian Paediatric Society. http://www.kidsnewtocanada.ca/culture/adaptation#resilience. Published 2019. Accessed January 2, 2019.
- 44. Kaushik V, Drolet J. Settlement and integration needs of skilled immigrants in Canada. *Soc Sci.* 2018;7(5):76.
- 45. Durbin A, Moineddin R, Lin E, Steele LS, Glazier RH. Examining the relationship between neighbourhood deprivation and mental health service use of immigrants in Ontario, Canada: a cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open*. 2015;5(3):e006690. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006690
- 46. Gushulak BD, Pottie K, Hatcher Roberts J, Torres S, DesMeules M. Migration and health in Canada: health in the global village. *CMAJ*. 2011;183(12):E952-8. doi:10.1503/cmaj.090287
- 47. Oda A, Tuck A, Agic B, Hynie M, Roche B, McKenzie K. Health care needs and use of health care services among newly arrived Syrian refugees: a cross-sectional study. *C open*.

2017;5(2):E354-E358. doi:10.9778/cmajo.20160170

- 48. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Canadian families with children aged 0 to 4. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/percentage-of-canadian-families-whohave-children-aged-0-to-4-by-province-and-territory-2011. Published 2018. Accessed May 24, 2018.
- 49. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Distribution of Canadian families with children aged 0 to 4 by family type. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/distribution-of-canadian-families-with-children-aged-0-to-4-by-family-type-canada-2011. Published 2018. Accessed May 28, 2018.
- 50. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Distribution of children under age 19 of separated or divorced parents. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/1/page/distribution-of-children-under-19-years-of-separated-or-divorced-parents-by-primary-residence. Published 2018. Accessed May 28, 2018.
- 51. Stewart K. *Employment Trajectories for Mothers in Low-Skill Work: Evidence from the British Lone Parent Cohort*. London, UK; 2007.
- 52. Brennenstuhl S. Health of mothers of young children in Canada: identifying dimensions of inequality based on socio-economic position, partnership status, race, and region. *Can J Public Heal*. 2018;109(1):27-34.
- 53. Engle, PL, Black M. The Effect of Poverty on Child Development and Educational Outcomes. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2008;1136:243-256.
- 54. Carlson M, Corcoran M. Family structure and children's behavioral and cognitive outcomes. *J Marr Fam.* 2001;63(3):779-792.
- 55. World Health Organization. Case studies on social determinants. World Conference on Social Determinants of Health. http://www.who.int/sdhconference/resources/case_studies/en. Published 2014.
- 56. Siddiqi A, Kawachi I, Berkman L, Subramanian S, Hertzman C. Variation of socioeconomic gradients in children's developmental health across advanced capitalist societies: analysis of 25 OECD nations. *Int J Heal Serv.* 2007;37(1):63-87.
- 57. Elo I. Social class differentials in health and mortality. Patterns and explanations in comparative perspective. *Ann Rev Soc.* 2009;35:535-572.
- 58. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Median after-tax income among couples with children. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/median-after-tax-income-2014-constantdollars-among-couples-with-children-by-province. Published 2018. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 59. Statistics Canada. Children living in low-income households. Census in Brief. http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/98-200-x/2016012/98-200x2016012-eng.cfm?wbdisable=true. Published 2017. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 60. Phipps S, Lethbridge L. Income and the Outcomes of Children. Analytical Studies Branch Research Paper Series. http://publications.gc.ca/Collection/Statcan/11F0019MIE/11F0019MIE2006281.pdf.

Published 2006. Accessed May 26, 2018.

- 61. Akee R, Copeland W, Keeler G, Angold A, Costello E. Parents' incomes and children's outcomes: A quasi-experiment. *Am Econ J Appl Econ*. 2010;2(1):86-115.
- 62. Anderson Moore K, Redd Z, Burkhauser M, Mbwana K, Collins A. *Children in Poverty: Trends, Consequences and Policy Options. Child Trends Research Brief.*; 2009. https://www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/2009-11ChildreninPoverty.pdf. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- 63. Campaign 2000. 2016 Report Card on Child and Family Poverty in Canada. Toronto, ON; 2016. http://campaign2000.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2016/11/Campaign2000NationalReportCard2016Eng.pdf. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- 64. Kondo N, Sembajwe G, Kawachi I, van Dam R, Subramanian S, Yamagata Z. Income inequality, mortality, and self-rated health: meta-analysis of multilevel studies. *Br Med J*. 2009;339:b4471.
- 65. Rözer J, Volker B. Does income inequality have lasting effects on health and trust? *Soc Sci Med*. 2016;149:37-45.
- 66. Pickett K, Wilkonson R. Child wellbeing and income inequality in rich societies: ecological cross sectional study. *Br Med J.* 2007;335:1080.
- 67. Wilkinson R, Pickett K. *The Spirit Level: Why Equality Is Better for Everyone*. Toronto, ON: Penguin Books; 2010.
- 68. Shimmin C, Millar J. Why Economic Inequality Matters to the Health and Well-Being of All Canadians. Evidence Network. https://evidencenetwork.ca/why-economic-inequalitymatters-to-the-health-and-well-being-of-all-canadians/. Published 2019. Accessed April 5, 2019.
- 69. International Labour Organization. *Key Indicators of the Labour Market: 2001-2002*. Geneva; 2002.
- 70. OECD. Growing Unequal: Income Distribution and Poverty in OECD Nations. http://www.oecd.org/els/soc/growingunequalincomedistributionandpovertyinoecdcountri es.htm. Published 2008. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- Canadian Institute of Child Health. Income inequality in OECD countries. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/income-inequality-oecd-countries-mid-2000s. Published 2018. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 72. Commission on Social Determinants of Health. *Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Final Report of the Commission on Social Determinants of Health.* World Health Organization; 2008. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2008/9789241563703_eng.pdf.
- 73. Carneiro P, Meghir C, Parey M. Maternal education, home environments, and the development of children and adolescents. *J Eur Econ Assoc.* 2013;11(s1):123-160.
- 74. Duncan G, Brooks-Gunn J. Family poverty, welfare reform, and child development. *Child Dev*. 2000;71:188-196.

- 75. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children under age 6 whose parents worked or studied. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/proportion-of-children-under-6-whose-parents-workedstudied-by-family-type. Published 2018. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 76. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children under age 6 living with parents with a college or university degree by urban/rural status. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/proportion-of-children-under-6-living-with-mothers-and-fathers-by-highest-level-of-education. Published 2018. Accessed May 29, 2018.
- 77. Dollaghan C, Campbell T, Paradise J, et al. Maternal education and measures of early speech and language. *J Speech, Lang Hear Res.* 1999;42:1432-1433.
- 78. Locke A, Ginsborg J, Peers I. Development and disadvantage: Implications for the early years and beyond. *Int J Lang Commun Disord*. 2002;37:3-15.
- 79. Burchinal M, Peisner-Feinberg E, Pianta R, Howes C. Development of academic skills from preschool through second grade: Family and classroom predictors of developmental trajectories. *J Sch Psychol*. 2002;40(5):415-436.
- 80. Di Cesare M, Lewin K. A double prevention: How maternal education can affect maternal mental health, child health and child cognitive development. *Longit Life Course Stud*. 2013;4(3):166-179.
- 81. Petterson S, Albers A. Effects of poverty and maternal depression on early child development. *Child Dev.* 2001;72:1794-1813.
- 82. Woessmann L. The importance of school systems: evidence from international differences in student achievement. *J Econ Persp.* 2016;30(3):3-32.
- 83. Monaghan D. Does College Enrollment and Bachelor's Completion by Mothers Impact Children's Educational Outcomes? *Soc Educ.* 2016;90(1):3-24.
- 84. Harding J. Increases in maternal education and low-income children's cognitive and behavioral outcomes. *Dev Psychol.* 2015;51(5):583-599.
- 85. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Labour force participation rate among women whose youngest child is under age 6. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/labour-force-participation-rate-women-whose-youngest-child-is-under-6-years-of-age-canada. Published 2018. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 86. Statistics Canada. Leave practices of parents after the birth or adoption of young children. Canadian Social Trends (11-008-X). http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/11-008x/2012002/t/11697/tbl01-eng.htm. Published 2015. Accessed May 26, 2018.
- 87. Cranford C, Vosko L, Zukewich N. Precarious employment in the Canadian labour market: A statistical portrait. *Just Labour*. 2003;3:6-22.
- 88. Benach J, Vives A, Amable M, Vanroelen C, Tarafa G, Muntaner C. Precarious employment: Understanding an emerging social determinant of health. *Ann Rev Publ Heal*. 2014;35:229-253.
- 89. Canada Mortage and Housing Corporation. What is core housing need? Canadian Housing

Observer. https://www.cmhc-schl.gc.ca/en/hoficlincl/observer/observer_044.cfm. Published 2016. Accessed April 17, 2018.

- 90. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of households in core housing need. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/percentage-of-households-in-core-housing-need-canada-1991-to-2011. Published 2018. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- 91. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of households in core housing need by provinces and territories. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/2/page/proportion-of-households-in-core-housing-need-canada-and-the-provincesterritories. Published 2018. Accessed April 16, 2018.
- 92. Forchuk C, Dickins K, Corring D. Social determinants of health: housing and income. *Heal Q*. 2016;18:27-31.
- 93. Waterston S, Grueger B, Samson L, The Canadian Paediatric Society, The Community Paediatrics Committee. Housing need in Canada: Healthy lives start at home. *Paediatr Child Heal*. 2015;20(7):403-413.
- 94. Bronfenbrenner U, Morris P. The ecology of developmental processes. In: Lerner R, ed. *Handbook of Child Psychology: Theoretical Models of Human Development*. 5th ed. New York: Wiley; 1998:993-1028.
- 95. Lerner R, Castellino D. Contemporary developmental theory and adolescence: Developmental systems and applied developmental science. *J Adolesc Heal*. 2002;31(6):122-135.
- 96. Fisk E, Lei-Gomez Q, Mendell M. Meta-analyses of the associations of respiratory health effects with dampness and mold in homes. *Indoor Air*. 2007;17:284-296.
- 97. Krieger J, Higgins D. Housing and health: time again for public health action. *Am J Public Heal*. 2002;92(5):758-768.
- Bryant T. Housing and Health. In: Raphael D, ed. Social Determinants of Health: Canadian Perspectives. Toronto, ON: Canadian Scholars' Press; 2004. https://www.canadianscholars.ca/books/social-determinants-of-health-3rd-edition#tab_toc.
- 99. Bartlett S. Does inadequate housing perpetuate children's poverty? *Childhood*. 1998;5:403-420.
- 100. Pribesh S, Downey D. Why are residential and school moves associated with poor school performance? *Demography*. 1999;36:521-534.
- 101. Hagan J, MacMillan R, Wheaton B. New kid in town: Social capital and the life course effects of family migration on children. *Am Sociol Rev.* 1996;61:368-385.
- 102. Simpson G, Fowler M. Geographic mobility and children's emotional/behavioral adjustment and school functioning. *Am Acad Pediatr*. 1994;93:303-309.
- 103. Wood D, Halfon N, Scarlata D, Newacheck P, Nessim S. Impact of family relocation on children's growth, development, school function, and behavior. *J Am Med Assoc*. 1993;270(11):1334-1338.

- Human Resources and Skills Development Canada. Homelessness Partnering Strategy: The National Shelter Study 2005-2009. Ottawa, ON; 2012. https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/esdcedsc/migration/documents/eng/communities/homelessness/reports/shelter_study.pdf. Accessed May 29, 2018.
- 105. Frankish J, Hwang S, Quantz D. Homelessness and health in Canada: Research lessons and priorities. *Can J Public Heal*. 2005;96(Supplement 2):S23-S29.
- 106. Sylvestre J, Kerman N, Polillo A, Lee C, Aubry T, Czechowski K. A qualitative study of the pathways into and impacts of family homelessness. *J Fam Issues*. 2017;39(8):2265-2285.
- 107. Gaetz S, Dej E, Richter T, Redman M. *The State of Homelessness in Canada*. Toronto, ON; 2016. http://homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/SOHC16_final_20Oct2016.pdf. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- 108. American Psychological Association. *Effects of Poverty, Hunger and Homelessness on Children and Youth*. Worchester, MA; 2009. http://www.apa.org/pi/families/poverty.aspx. Accessed April 17, 2018.
- 109. Bronfenbrenner U. Ecology of the family as a context for human development: research perspectives. *Dev Psychol*. 1986;22:723-741.
- 110. Wodon Q. Investing in Early Childhood Development: Essential Interventions, Family Contexts, and Broader Policies. *J Hum Dev Capab*. 2016;17(4):465-476.
- 111. Minh A, Muhajarine N, Janus M, Brownell M, Guhn M. A review of neighbourhood effects and early child development: How, where, and for whom, do neighbourhoods matter? *Health Place*. 2017;46:155-174.
- 112. Public Health Agency of Canada. Folic acid and neural tube defects. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/pregnancy/folic-acid.html. Published 2018. Accessed November 21, 2018.
- 113. Public Health Agency of Canada. Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder. https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/healthy-living/yourhealth/diseases/fetal-alcohol-spectrum-disorder.html. Published 2017. Accessed November 21, 2018.
- 114. Public Health Agency of Canada. Risks of smoking. http://www.phac-aspc.gc.ca/chn-rcs/tobacco-tabagisme-eng.php. Published 2016. Accessed November 21, 2018.
- 115. The Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada. Pregnancy Info. https://www.pregnancyinfo.ca/learn-more/#smooth-scroll-top. Published 2019. Accessed April 8, 2019.
- 116. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of women who took folic acid supplements during the first 3 months of pregnancy. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-women-who-took-folic-acid-prior-to-and-during-pregnancy-by-characteristics. Published 2018. Accessed June 8, 2018.
- 117. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of children under age 2 whose mother reported drinking alcohol during pregnancy. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-children-

under-age-2-whose-mother-reported-drinking-alcohol-during-pregnancy. Published 2018. Accessed June 8, 2018.

- 118. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of children under age 2 whose mother reported smoking during pregnancy. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-children-under-2-years-of-age-whose-mother-reported-smoking-during-pregnancy. Published 2018. Accessed June 8, 2018.
- 119. Heaman M, Moffatt M, Elliott L, et al. Barriers, motivators and facilitators related to prenatal care utilization among inner-city women in Winnipeg, Canada: a case-control study. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. 2014;14:227.
- 120. Heaman M, Martens P, Brownell M, et al. Inequities in utilization of prenatal care: a population-based study in the Canadian province of Manitoba. *BMC Pregnancy Childbirth*. 2018;18(1):430.
- 121. Hall Moran V, Morgan H, Rothnie K, et al. Incentives to Promote Breastfeeding: A Systematic Review. *Pediatrics*. 2015;135(3).
- 122. World Health Organization. Breastfeeding. Health Topics. https://www.who.int/topics/breastfeeding/en/. Published 2018. Accessed October 30, 2018.
- 123. Renfrew M, McCormick F, Wade A, Quinn B, Dowswell T. Support for healthy breastfeeding mothers with healthy term babies. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2012;5(5CD).
- 124. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of women who initiated breastfeeding. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-women-who-initiated-breastfeeding-canada-and-the-provterr-20062007. Published 2018. Accessed January 16, 2019.
- 125. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of women who were breastfeeding at 6 months postpartum. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-women-who-arebreastfeeding-at-6-months-postpartum-any-or-exclusive. Published 2018. Accessed January 16, 2019.
- 126. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of women who initiated breastfeeding, by characteristics. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-women-who-were-breastfeeding-at-six-months-postpartum-by-characteristics. Published 2018. Accessed January 16, 2019.
- 127. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of child-bearing women reporting their health to be very good or excellent. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-child-bearing-age-women-reporting-their-health-to-be-very-good-or-excellent. Published 2018. Accessed June 8, 2018.
- 128. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of women of child-bearing age reporting their mental health to be very good or excellent. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-women-of-child-bearing-age-reporting-their-mental-health-very-good-or-excellent. Published 2018.

Accessed June 8, 2018.

- 129. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of women of child-bearing age who reported having mood disorders. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-women-of-child-bearing-age-who-reported-having-mood-disorders-by-age. Published 2018. Accessed June 8, 2018.
- 130. Deave T, Heron J, Evans J, Emond A. The impact of maternal depression in pregnancy on early child development. *BJOG An Int J Obstet Gynaecol*. 2008;115(8):1043-1051.
- 131. Avan B, Richter L, Ramchandani P, Norris S, Stein A. Maternal postnatal depression and children's growth and behaviour during the early years of life: exploring the interaction between physical and mental health. *Arch Dis Child*. 2010;95(9):690-695.
- 132. Cogill S, Caplan H, Alexandra H, Robson K, Kumar R. Impact of maternal postnatal depression on cognitive development of young children. *Br Med J (Clin Res Ed)*. 1986;292(6529):1165-1167.
- 133. Comaskey B, Roos N, Brownell M, et al. Maternal depression and anxiety disorders (MDAD) and child development: A Manitoba population-based study. *PLoS One*. 2017;12:1-19.
- 134. Green M, Kariuki M, Dean K, et al. Childhood developmental vulnerabilities associated with early life exposure to infectious and noninfectious diseases and maternal mental illness. *J Child Psychol Psychiatry*. 2018;59(7):801-810.
- 135. Landry S, Smith K, Miller-Loncar C, Swank P. Predicting cognitive-linguistic and social growth curves from early maternal behaviours on children at varying degrees of biologic risk. *Dev Psychol*. 1997;37:387-403.
- 136. La Placa V, Corlyon J. Unpacking the Relationship between Parenting and Poverty: Theory, Evidence and Policy. *Soc Policy Soc*. 2015;15(1):11-28.
- 137. Conger R, Elder G, Lorenz F, Simmons R, Whitbeck L. *Families in Troubled Times: Adapting to Change in Rural America*. New York, NY: De Gruyter; 1994.
- 138. Brody G, Flor D. Maternal resources, parenting practices, and child competence in rural, single-parent African American families. *Child Dev.* 1998;69:803-816.
- 139. Hertzman C. The case for an early childhood development strategy. *ISUMA*. 2000;1:11-18.
- 140. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of children under age 6 having positive interactions with their parents. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/percentage-of-children-0-5-years-of-age-having-positive-interactions-with-their-parents. Published 2018. Accessed June 15, 2018.
- 141. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children under 6 whose parents scored low on the Consistent Parenting Style scale. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-children-0-5-whose-parents-scored-low-on-the-consistent-parenting-scale. Published 2018. Accessed June 15, 2018.
- 142. Tang C, Sinanan A. Change in Parenting Behaviors from Infancy to Early Childhood: Does Change in Family Income Matter? *J Fam Soc Work*. 2015;18(5):327-348.
- 143. Finegood E, Blair C. Poverty, parent stress, and emerging executive functions in young

children. In: *Parental Stress and Early Child Development: Adaptive and Maladaptive Outcomes.*; 2017:181-207.

- 144. Li M, Johnson S, Musci R, Riley A. Perceived neighborhood quality, family processes, and trajectories of child and adolescent externalizing behaviors in the United States. *Soc Sci Med*. 2017;192:152-161.
- 145. Barnett O, Miller-Perrin C, Perrin R. *Family Violence across the Lifespan: An Introduction (2nd Ed.).* Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc; 2005.
- 146. Campbell J, Lewandowski L. Mental and physical health effects of intimate partner violence on women and children. *Psychiatr Clin North Am.* 1997;20(2):353-374.
- 147. Burczycka M, Conroy S. *Family Violence in Canada: A Statistical Profile, 2016*. Ottawa, ON; 2018. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/85-002-x/2018001/article/54893-eng.pdf?st=hD6Twqlv.
- 148. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of Canadians who reported that they had been abused by their spouse in the past 5 years. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/proportion-of-canadianswho-reported-abuse-by-their-spouse-in-the-past-5-years-by-province. Published 2018. Accessed November 21, 2018.
- 149. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Reports of substantiated child maltreatment. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/3/page/categories-of-substantiated-child-maltreatment-canada-2008. Published 2018. Accessed November 21, 2018.
- 150. Swift K, Callahan M. *Problems and Potential for Canadian Child Welfare*. Waterloo, ON; 2002. https://scholars.wlu.ca/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir =1&article=1044&context=pcfp.
- 151. Flynn R, Biro C. Comparing developmental outcomes for children in care with those for other children in Canada. *Child Soc.* 2006;12(3):228-233.
- 152. Brownell M, Chartier M, Au W, et al. *The Educational Outcomes of Children in Care in Manitoba*. Winnipeg, MB; 2015. http://mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/reference//CIC_report_web.pdf.
- 153. Stein E, Evans B, Mazumdar R, Rae-Grant N. The mental health of children in foster care: A comparison with community and clinical samples. *Can J Psychiatry*. 1996;41(6):385-391.
- 154. Tarren-Sweeney M. The mental health of children in out-of-home care. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. 2008;21(4):345-349.
- 155. The Provincial Health Officer. *Health Status of Children and Youth in Care in British Columbia: What Do the Mortality Data Show?* Victoria, BC; 2001. https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/library/publications/year/2001/cyicreportfinal.pdf.
- 156. Hyslop K. A call for Canadians to fill the gaps in our child welfare system. *The Tyee*. https://thetyee.ca/News/2017/09/21/Fill-Gaps-in-Child-Welfare-System. Published 2017.
- 157. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. 62 Recommendations and the Legacy of Phoenix Sinclair. Fast Facts. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/Manitoba

Office/2016/11/62recommendations_legacy_Phoenix_Sinclair.pdf. Published 2016. Accessed November 21, 2018.

- 158. Leventhal T, Brooks-Gunn J. The neighborhoods they live in: The effects of neighborhood residence on child and adolescent outcomes. *Psychol Bull*. 2000;126:309-337.
- 159. The Chief Public Health Officer of Canada. Report on the State of Public Health in Canada -Designing Healthy Living. https://www.canada.ca/en/publichealth/services/publications/chief-public-health-officer-reports-state-public-healthcanada/2017-designing-healthy-living.html#a2. Published 2017. Accessed January 16, 2019.
- 160. Christian H, Ball S, Zubrick S, et al. Relationship between the neighbourhood built environment and early child development. *Heal Place*. 2017;48:90-101.
- 161. Schaenzel H, Carr N. Children, Families and Leisure. New York, NY: Routledge; 2016.
- 162. Canadian Parks and Recreation Association/Interprovincial Sport and Recreation Council. *A Framework for Recreation in Canada 2015 Pathways to Wellbeing*. Ottawa, ON; 2015. www.lin.ca/national-recreation-framework. Accessed June 12, 2018.
- 163. Imms C, Froude E, Adair B, Shields N. A descriptive study of the participation of children and adolescents in activities ouside school. *BMC Pediatr*. 2015;16(84).
- 164. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of young children who participated in recreational activities once a week or more, by activity and age group. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/4/page/proportion-of-young-children-whoparticipated-in-activities-by-activity-and-age-group. Published 2018. Accessed October 12, 2018.
- 165. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children age 3 to 5 who participated in recreational activities once a week or more, by activity and selected characteristics. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/4/page/proportion-of-children-3-to-5-who-participated-in-activities-by-activity-and-characteristics. Published 2018. Accessed June 15, 2018.
- 166. Friendly M, Grady B, MacDonald L, Forer B. *Early Childhood Education and Care in Canada*.; 2015.
- 167. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Median monthly infant child care fees by city. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/4/page/median-monthly-infant-child-care-fees-by-city-canada-2016. Published 2018. Accessed November 23, 2018.
- 168. MacDonald D, Friendly M. Time Out: Child care fees in Canada 2017. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/National Office/2017/12/Time Out.pdf. Published 2017. Accessed September 28, 2018.
- 169. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children aged 1 to 5 in non-parental care. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/4/page/child-care-arrangements-of-childrenfrom-1-5-years-whose-parents-were-working-or-studying. Published 2018. Accessed November 23, 2018.

- 170. Clarke J. *Difficulty Accessing Health Care Services in Canada*. Ottawa, ON; 2016. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/82-624-x/2016001/article/14683eng.pdf?st=bSybMxbg.
- 171. Campbell O, Graham W. Strategies for reducing maternal mortality: getting on with what works. *Lancet*. 2006;368(9543):1284-1299.
- 172. Chen X, Wen S, Yang Q, Walker M. Adequacy of prenatal care and neonatal mortality in infants born to mothers with and without antenatal high-risk conditions. *Aust N Z J Obs Gynaecol*. 2007;47(2):122-127.
- 173. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Average gestational age at first prenatal visit. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/average-gestational-age-weeks-at-first-prenatal-care-visit-canada-provterr-20062007. Published 2018. Accessed June 28, 2018.
- 174. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Distribution of type of primary birth attendant. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/distribution-of-type-of-primary-birthattendant-canada-20062007. Published 2018. Accessed June 28, 2018.
- 175. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of women who were contacted at home by a health care provider after giving birth. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/proportion-of-women-contacted-by-a-health-care-provider-following-birth-by-characteristics. Published 2018. Accessed June 29, 2018.
- 176. Heaman MI, Green CG, Newburn-Cook C V, Elliot LJ, Helewa ME. Social inequalities in use of prenatal care in Manitoba. *J Obstet Gynaecol Canada*. 2007;29(10):806-816.
- 177. Bosco C, Oandasan I. *Review of Family Medicine within Rural and Remote Canada: Education, Practice, and Policy*. Mississauga, ON; 2016. https://www.cfpc.ca/uploadedFiles/Publications/News_Releases/News_Items/ARFM_Back groundPaper_Eng_WEB_FINAL.pdf.
- 178. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Households with children under 12 years of age who have a regular medical doctor. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/households-with-and-without-children-under-12-who-have-a-regular-doctor-by-canada-provterr. Published 2018. Accessed June 20, 2018.
- 179. The Canadian Paediatric Society. Are we doing enough? A status report on Canadian public policy and child and youth health. https://www.cerp.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/Fichiers_clients/Documents_deposes_a_la_Commiss ion/P-772-17.pdf. Published 2016. Accessed June 30, 2018.
- 180. Statistics Canada. Vaccine uptake in Canadian children: Highlights from the childhood National Immunization Coverage Survey. Childhood National Immunization Coverage Survey. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/healthyliving/2015-vaccine-uptake-canadian-children-survey.html. Published 2018. Accessed November 26, 2018.
- 181. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Estimated vaccination coverage for diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus, polio, Haemophilus influenzae type b and varicella. The Health of Canada's Children

and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/estimated-vaccination-coverage-for-diphtheria-pertussis-tetanus-polio-hib-and-varicella. Published 2018. Accessed June 20, 2018.

- 182. Gilbert N, Gilmour H, Wilson S, Cantin L. Determinants of non-vaccination and incomplete vaccination in Canadian toddlers. *Hum Vaccin Immunother*. 2017;13(6):1447-1453.
- 183. Amit M, The Canadian Paediatric Society, The Community Paediatrics Committee. Vision Screening in Infants, Children and Youth. Position Statement. *Paediatr Child Heal*. 2009;14(4):246-248.
- 184. Hertzman C. *Leave No Child Behind! Social Exclusion and Child Development*. Vancouver, BC; 2002.
- 185. C Green Health Info. A Review of the Science Underlying Vision Screening with Implications for BC. Vancouver, BC; 2005. https://www.health.gov.bc.ca/library/publications/year/2005/Final-PreschoolVisionOct31.pdf.
- 186. Mema S, McIntyre L, Musto R. Childhood vision screening in Canada: Public health evidence and practice. *Can J Publ Heal*. 2012;103(1):40-45.
- 187. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Current vision screening practices across Canada. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/current-vision-screening-practices-across-canada-by-provterr-as-of-january-2013-2. Published 2018. Accessed July 1, 2018.
- 188. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Current newborn hearing screening practices across Canada. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/current-newborn-hearing-screeningpractices-across-canada-by-provterr-2016. Published 2018. Accessed November 26, 2018.
- 189. Hertzman C, Clinton J, Lynk A, The Canadian Paediatric Society, Early Years Task Force. Measuring in Support of Early Childhood Development. Position Statement. *Paediatr Child Heal*. 2011;16(10):655-657.
- 190. Jefferis BJ, Power C, Hertzman C. Birth weight, childhood socioeconomic environment, and cognitive development in the 1958 British birth cohort study. *BMJ*. 2002;325(1756-1833 (Electronic)):305.
- 191. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Developmental surveillance and screening. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/5/page/developmental-surveillance-andscreening-18-month-developmental-screening-practices. Published 2018. Accessed June 30, 2018.
- 192. Guttmann A, Cairney J, MacCon K, Kumar M. *Uptake of Ontario's Enhanced 18-Month Well Baby Visit*. Toronto, ON; 2016. https://www.ices.on.ca/Publications/Atlases-and-Reports/2016/Well-Baby.
- 193. Williams R, Clinton J, The Canadian Paediatric Society, Early Years Task Force. Getting it right at 18 months: In support of an enhanced well-baby visit. Position Statement. *Paediatr Child Heal*. 2011;16(10):647-650.
- 194. Bronfenbrenner U. Making Human Beings Human: Bioecological Perspectives on Human

Development. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications; 2005.

- 195. Irwin A, Valentine N, Brown C, et al. The commission on social determinants of health: Tackling the social roots of health inequities. *PLoS Med*. 2006;3:749-751.
- 196. Government of Canada. How healthy are Canada's young children? The Well-Being of Canada's Young Children. http://www.ecd-elcc.ca/en/ecd/reports/2011/well-being/page05.shtml. Published 2017. Accessed October 14, 2018.
- 197. dos Santos E, de Kievet J, Königs M, van Elburg R, Oosterlaan J. Predictive value of the Bayley scales of infant development on development of very preterm/very low birth weight children: a meta analysis. *Early Hum Dev.* 2013;89(7):487-496.
- 198. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *Too Early, Too Small: A Profile of Small Babies across Canada*. Ottawa, ON; 2009. https://secure.cihi.ca/free_products/too_early_too_small_en.pdf. Accessed October 15, 2018.
- 199. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Rate of low birth weight babies. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/rate-of-low-birth-weight-babies-canada-and-the-provincesterritories-20102012. Published 2018. Accessed September 10, 2018.
- 200. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Preterm birth rate (<37 weeks), Canada and the provinces/territories. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/preterm-birth-rate-less-than-37-weeks-canada-and-the-provincesterritories-20142015. Published 2018. Accessed September 11, 2018.
- 201. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Prevalence of congenital anomalies at birth. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/birth-prevalence-of-congenital-anomalies-canada-excluding-quebec-2001-2010. Published 2018. Accessed August 3, 2018.
- 202. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Rate of neural tube defects. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/rate-of-neural-tube-defects-per-10000-total-births-canada-1995-2010. Published 2018. Accessed August 10, 2018.
- 203. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Infant death rates. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/infant-death-rates-canada-2008-to-2012. Published 2018. Accessed August 4, 2018.
- 204. OECD. Infant mortality rates. Health at a Glance. https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/socialissues-migration-health/health-at-a-glance_19991312. Published 2017. Accessed November 26, 2018.
- 205. Statistics Canada. Mortality: Overview, 2014 to 2016. Report on the Demographic Situation in Canada. Report 91-209-X. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/91-209-x/2018001/article/54957-eng.htm. Published 2018. Accessed April 8, 2019.
- 206. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Rate of infant deaths due to Sudden Infant Death Syndrome. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/rate-of-infant-deaths-due-to-suddeninfant-death-syndrome-sids-canada-2000-to-2013. Published 2018. Accessed August 10,

2018.

- 207. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Death rates of children aged 1 to 4. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/death-rates-of-1-to-4-year-olds-canada-2002-to-2012. Published 2018. Accessed August 15, 2018.
- 208. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Leading causes of death in children aged 1 to 4. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/leading-causes-of-death-1-to-4-year-oldscanada-2012. Published 2018. Accessed August 15, 2018.
- 209. O'Brien Institute of Public Health. *Raising Canada: A Report on Children in Canada, Their Health and Wellbeing*. Calgary, AB; 2018. https://obrieniph.ucalgary.ca/files/iph/raising-canada-report.pdf. Accessed November 30, 2018.
- 210. Chartier M, Bolton J, Mota N, et al. *Mental Illness among Adult Manitobans*. Winnipeg, MB; 2018. http://mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/reference//mh2015_Report_web.pdf.
- 211. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Hospitalization rate among infants under age 1. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/hospitalization-rate-among-infantsunder-1-canada-and-the-provincesterritories-20132014. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 212. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Hospitalization rate among 1 to 4 year olds. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/hospitalization-rate-among-1-to-4-year-olds-canada-and-the-provincesterritories-20132014. Published 2018. Accessed June 27, 2018.
- 213. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *National Trauma Registry: 2007 Injury Hospitalizations Highlights*. Ottawa, ON; 2008. https://secure.cihi.ca/free_products/ntr_highlights_2007_en.pdf.
- 214. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Leading causes of hospitalization among infants under age 1. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/distribution-of-leading-causes-of-hospitalization-among-infants-under-1-canada-20092010. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 215. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Leading causes of hospitalization among children aged 1 to 4. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/distribution-of-leading-causes-of-hospitalizations-among-children-aged-1-to-4-years-canada. Published 2018. Accessed June 17, 2018.
- 216. Canadian Cancer Society. Child cancer statistics. Cancer information. http://www.cancer.ca/en/cancer-information/cancer-101/childhood-cancerstatistics/?region=on. Published 2018. Accessed October 20, 2018.
- 217. Sahoo K, Sahoo B, Choudhury A, Sofi N, Kumar R, Bhadoria A. Childhood obesity: causes and consequences. *J Fam Med Prim Care*. 2015;4(2):187-192.
- 218. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Age-specific cancer incidence rates per million children.

The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/age-specific-cancer-incidence-rates-permillion-among-children-0-to-4-by-cancer-group. Published 2018. Accessed July 5, 2018.

- 219. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Age-standardized cancer mortality per million children aged 0 to 14. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/age-standardized-cancer-incidence-and-mortality-rates-among-children-aged-0-to-14-canada. Published 2018. Accessed July 5, 2018.
- 220. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Prevalence of diabetes among children aged 1 to 4. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/prevalence-of-diabetes-among-childrenaged-1-to-4-canada-20002001-to-20102011. Published 2018. Accessed July 6, 2018.
- 221. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Child body mass index, ages 2 to 5. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://www.thenba.ca/disability-blog/disabilities-affect-canadas-kids. Published 2018. Accessed July 6, 2018.
- 222. Lang J, Bunnell H, Hossain M, et al. Being overweight or obese and the development of asthma. *Pediatrics*. 2018;142(6).
- 223. Pearce A, Scalzi D, Lynch J, Smithers L. Do thin, overweight and obese children have poorer development than their healthy-weight peers at the start of school? Findings from a South Australian data linkage study. *Early Child Res Q*. 2016;35:85-94.
- 224. La Clare H. The Impact of Childhood Chronic Illness on the Family: Psychosocial Adjustment of Siblings. 2013. https://sophia.stkate.edu/msw_papers/218/.
- 225. Frankel K, Wamboldt M. Chronic Childhood Illness and Maternal Mental Health Why Should We Care? *J Asthma*. 1998;35(8):621-630.
- 226. Jessop D, Riessman C, Stein R. Chronic childhood illness and maternal mental health. *J Dev Behav Pediatr*. 1988;9(3):147-156.
- 227. Compas B, Jaser S, Dunn M, Rodriquez E. Coping with Chronic Illness in Childhood and Adolescents. *Annu Rev Clin Psychol*. 2010;8(4):455-480.
- 228. Hope S, Pearce A, Whitehead M, Law C. Effects of child long-term illness on maternal employment: longitudinal findings from the UK Millennium Cohort Study. *Eur J Public Heal*. 2017;27(1):48-52.
- 229. Bourke-Taylor H, Howie L, Law M. Barriers to maternal workforce participation and relationship between paid work and health. *J Intellect Disabil Res.* 2011;55:511-520.
- 230. Waddell C, McEwan K, Shepherd CA, Offord DR, Hua JM. A public health strategy to improve the mental health of Canadian children. *Can J Psychiatry*. 2005;50:226-233.
- 231. St-Andre M, Reebye P, Wittenberg J. Infant mental health in Canada: Initiatives from British Columbia, Quebec and Ontario. *J Can Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. 2010;19(2):116-123.
- 232. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Mental health and behavioural indicators, ages 2 to 5. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/mental-health-and-behavioural-indicators-2-to-5-year-olds-canada-200203-and-201011. Published 2018. Accessed June 4,

2018.

- 233. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of 2-5 year olds who scored high on emotional/disorder/anxiety and hyperactivity/inattention, by select characteristics. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/proportion-of-2-to-5-year-olds-whoscored-high-on-anxiety-and-hyperactivity-by-characteristic. Published 2018. Accessed April 8, 2019.
- 234. Strohschein L, Gauthier A. Poverty Dynamics, Parenting, and Child Mental Health in Canada. *Soc Ment Health*. 2018;8(3):231-247.
- 235. Government of Canada. Disability in Canada: A 2006 Profile. Accessibility Resource Centre. https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-socialdevelopment/programs/disability/arc/disability-2006.html#s3. Published 2013. Accessed July 6, 2018.
- 236. The National Benefit Authority. What disabilities affect Canada's kids? Disability Blog.
- 237. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of children under age 5 with a disability. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile.
 https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/proportion-of-children-under-5-with-a-disability-by-gender-canada-2006. Published 2018. Accessed July 6, 2018.
- 238. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Impact of child's disability on parental employment. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/7/page/impact-of-childs-condition-on-parental-employment-for-parents-of-children-with-disabilities. Published 2018. Accessed June 4, 2018.
- 239. Janus M, Duku E. The school entry gap: Socioeconomic, family, and health factors associated with children's school readiness to learn. *Early Educ Dev.* 2007;18(3):375-403.
- 240. Janus M, Brinkman S, Duku E, et al. *The Early Development Instrument: A Population-Based Measure for Communities. A Handbook on Development, Properties and Use.* Hamilton, ON: Offord Centre for Child Studies; 2007.
- 241. Janus M, Brick SA, Duku ER. Validity and psychometric properties of the Early Development Instrument in Canada, Australia, United States and Jamaica. *Soc Indic Res.* 2011;103:283-297.
- 242. Guhn M, Zumbo BD, Janus M, Hertzman H. Validation Theory and Research for a Population-Level Measure of Children's Development, Wellbeing, and School Readiness [Special Issue]. *Soc Indic Res.* 2011;103(2).
- 243. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of children vulnerable in at least one area of development. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/percentage-of-children-vulnerable-in-at-least-one-area-of-development-age-5-by-sex-2014. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 244. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of children vulnerable in at least one area of development by income quintile. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/percentage-of-children-vulnerable-in-at-least-one-area-of-development-at-age-5-by-income. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.

- 245. The Public Health Agency of Canada, The Pan-Canadian Public Health Network. *Key Health Inequalities in Canada: A National Portrait*. Ottawa, ON; 2018.
- 246. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Percentage of 4 to 5 year olds who scored advanced, average and delayed on school readiness tests. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/percentage-of-4-5-year-oldsscoring-advanced-average-and-delayed-on-school-readiness-tests. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 247. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of 4 to 5 year olds scoring advanced and average on the Who Am I school readiness test. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/proportion-of-4-5-year-olds-scoring-average-and-advanced-on-the-who-am-i-test-by-gender. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 248. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Proportion of 4 to 5 year olds scoring average and advanced on the Number Knowledge school readiness test. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/proportion-of-4-5-year-olds-scoring-average-advanced-on-the-number-knowledge-test-by-gender. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 249. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Mean standardized test scores for school readiness by rural and urban community. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/mean-standardized-scores-peabody-picture-vocabulary-who-am-i-number-knowledge-ruralurban. Published 2018. Accessed June 14, 2018.
- 250. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Mean standardized test scores for school readiness by visible minority status. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/mean-scores-peabody-picture-vocabulary-who-am-i-and-number-knowledge-by-visible-minority. Published 2018. Accessed June 16, 2018.
- 251. Canadian Institute of Child Health. Mean standardized test scores for school readiness by immigrant status. The Health of Canada's Children and Youth: A CICH Profile. https://cichprofile.ca/module/8/section/8/page/mean-scores-peabody-picture-vocabulary-who-am-i-number-knowledge-by-immigrant-status. Published 2018. Accessed June 16, 2018.
- 252. The Chief Public Health Officer of Canada. *Growing up Well Priorities for a Healthy Future. The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada*. Ottawa, ON; 2009.
- 253. Government of Canada. Statement from Dr. Theresa Tam, Chief Public Health Officer of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/news/2018/01/statement_from_drtheresatamchiefpublichealthofficerofcanada.html. Published 2018. Accessed October 27, 2018.
- 254. Lowensohn R, Stadler D, Naze C. Current concepts of maternal nutrition. *Obs Gynecol Surv*. 2016;71(7):413-426.
- 255. Abu-Saad K, Fraser D. Maternal nutrition and birth outcomes. *Epidemiol Rev.* 2010;32(1):5-25.

- 256. Sroufe L. Attachment and development: a prospective, longitudinal study from birth to adulthood. *Attach Hum Dev*. 2005;7(4):349-367.
- 257. World Health Organization. Health Topics: Breastfeeding. http://www.who.int/topics/breastfeeding/en/. Published 2012. Accessed June 13, 2018.
- 258. Government of Canada. Canada Prenatal Nutrition Program. Public Health Agency of Canada Programs and Initiatives. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/healthpromotion/childhood-adolescence/programs-initiatives/canada-prenatal-nutritionprogram-cpnp/about-cpnp.html. Published 2015. Accessed October 28, 2018.
- 259. Breastfeeding Committee for Canada. *BFI Integrated 10 Steps & WHO Code Practice Outcome Indicators for Hospitals and Community Health Services*. Drayton Valley, AB; 2012. www.breastfeedingcanada.ca. Accessed November 4, 2018.
- 260. Alvarez S, Meltzer-Brody S, Mandel M, Beeber L. Maternal Depression and Early Intervention: A Call for an Integration of Services. *Infants Young Child*. 2015;28(1):72-87.
- 261. Cooper P, Murray L, Wilson A, Romaniuk H. Controlled trial of the short- and long-term effect of psychological treatment of post-partum depression. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2003;182:412-419.
- 262. Beeber L, Schwartz T, Holditch-Davis D, Canuso R, Lewis V, Hall H. Parenting enhancement, interpersonal psychotherapy to reduce depression in low-income mothers of infants and toddlers: a randomized trial. *Nurs Res.* 2013;62(2):82-90.
- 263. Brandon A, Ceccotti N, Hynan L, Shivakumar G, Johnson N, Jarrett R. Proof of concept: Partner-Assisted Interpersonal Psychotherapy for perinatal depression. *Arch Womens Ment Heal.* 2012;15(6):469-480.
- 264. MacDonald J, Flynn C. Mother's Mental Health Toolkit. Reproductive Mental Health Service, Halifax, NS.
- 265. Trainor J, Pomeroy E, Pape B. *A Framework for Support (Third Edition)*. Toronto, ON; 2004.
- 266. Mental Health Commission of Canada. *Changing Directions, Changing Lives: The Mental Strategy for Canada*. Calgary, AB; 2012.
- 267. Mental Health Commission of Canada. *Advancing the Mental Health Strategy for Canada: A Framework for Action (2017-2022)*. Ottawa, ON; 2016.
- 268. Nieuwenhuis R, Maldonaldo L. *The Triple Bind of Single-Parent Families: Resources, Employment and Policies to Improve Wellbeing*. Bristol, UK: Bristol University Press; 2018.
- 269. Maldonaldo L, Nieuwenhuis R. Family policies and single parent poverty in 18 OECD countries, 1978–2008. *Comm Work Fam.* 2015;18(4):395-415.
- 270. Government of Canada. Family and caregiving benefits. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/caregiving.html. Published 2018. Accessed September 4, 2018.
- 271. Government of Canada. Canada Child Benefit. Child and family benefits. https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/child-family-benefits/canada-childbenefit-overview.html. Published 2018. Accessed July 6, 2018.
- 272. Ontario Ministry of Children Community and Social Services. Ontario Child Benefit. http://www.children.gov.on.ca/htdocs/English/financialhelp/ocb/index.aspx. Published

2018. Accessed September 6, 2018.

- 273. Government of Nova Scotia. Nova Scotia Child Benefit. https://novascotia.ca/coms/families/ChildBenefit.html. Published 2018. Accessed September 7, 2018.
- 274. Manitoba Government. Manitoba Child Benefit. https://www.gov.mb.ca/fs/eia/mcb.html. Published 2018. Accessed September 7, 2018.
- 275. Brownell Marni, Chartier M, Au W, Schultz J. Evaluation of the Healthy Baby Program.; 2010.
- 276. Brownell M, Chartier M, Nickel N, et al. Unconditional prenatal income supplement and birth outcomes. *Pediatr*. 2016;137(6):e20152992.
- 277. Sanders M, Mazzucchelli T. The promotion of self-regulation through parenting interventions. *Clin Child Fam Psychol Rev.* 2013;16(1):1-17.
- 278. Sanders M, Kirby J, Tellegen C, Day J. The Triple P-Positive Parenting Program: A systematic review and meta-analysis of a multi-level system of parenting support. *Clin Psychol Rev.* 2014;34(4):337-357.
- 279. Lee C, Horvath C, Hunsley J. Does it work in the real-world? The effectiveness of treatments for psychosocial problems in children and adolescents. *Prof Psychol Res Pr.* 2013;44(2):81-88.
- 280. Michelson D, Davenport C, Dretze J, Barlow J, Day C. Do evidence-based interventions work when tested in the "real world"? A systematic review and meta-analysis of parent management training for the treatment of disruptive child behavior. *Clin Child Fam Psychol Rev.* 2013;16(1):18-34.
- 281. Jack S, Catherine N, Gonzalez A, MacMillan H, Sheehan D, Waddell C. Adapting, piloting and evaluating complex public heath interventions: lessons learned. *Heal Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can.* 2015;35(8-9):151-159.
- 282. Chartier MJ, Brownell MD, Isaac MR, et al. Is the Families First Home Visiting program effective in reducing child maltreatment and improving child development? *Child Maltreat*. 2017;22(2):121-131.
- 283. Isaac MR, Chartier M, Brownell M, et al. Can opportunities be enhanced for vaccinating children in home visiting programs? A population-based cohort study. *BMC Public Health*. 2015;15(1):620. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-1926-8
- 284. Kennett D, Chislett G, Olver A. A reappraisal of the Nobody's Perfect program. *J Child Fam Stud.* 2012;21(2):228-236.
- 285. Public Health Agency of Canada. Summative evaluation of the Community Action Program for Children. Evaluation Reports.
- 286. Government of Canada. *Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework*. Ottawa, ON; 2017.
- 287. Akbari E, McCuaig K. Early Childhood Education Report 2017.; 2017.
- 288. Employment and Social Development Canada. *Opportunity for All: Canada's First Poverty Reduction Strategy*. Ottawa, ON; 2018.

- 289. Government of Canada. *Canada's National Housing Strategy: A Place to Call Home*. Ottawa, ON; 2018. https://www.placetocallhome.ca/pdfs/Canada-National-Housing-Strategy.pdf. Accessed June 13, 2018.
- 290. National Collaborating Centre for Determinants of Health. *Assessing the Impact and Effectiveness of Intersectoral Action on the Social Determinants of Health and Health Equity. An Expedited Systematic Review.* Antigonish, NS; 2012. http://nccdh.ca/images/uploads/ISA_Report_EN1.pdf. Accessed April 8, 2019.
- 291. Canadian Council on Social Determinants of Health. *Implementing Multi-Sectoral Healthy Child Development Initiatives: Lessons Learned from Community-Based Interventions*. Ottawa, ON; 2017.
- 292. Canadian Council on Social Determinants of Health. *Improving Healthy Child Development: Building Capacity for Action. Expert Interview Summary - Working Paper*. Ottawa, ON; 2015.